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FEDERAL RESERVE’S SECOND MONETARY 
POLICY REPORT FOR 2009 

WEDNESDAY, JULY 22, 2009 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met at 10:07 a.m., in room SD–106, Dirksen Sen-

ate Office Building, Senator Christopher J. Dodd (Chairman of the 
Committee) presiding. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CHRISTOPHER J. DODD 

Chairman DODD. The Committee will come to order, and let me 
welcome the Chairman of the Federal Reserve. Chairman 
Bernanke, we are delighted to have you with us and thank you. 
And we have, as you see, a rather full complement of Senate Bank-
ing Committee Members here this morning, so there is a lot of in-
terest, obviously, in having a good conversation with you this morn-
ing about the issues before our Nation. 

I am going to begin with some brief opening comments, turn to 
Senator Shelby, and I am going to beg the indulgence of my col-
leagues to reserve their opening comments for the question period. 

You had the opportunity to testify yesterday before the House Fi-
nancial Services Committee, and I suspect you are not going to dra-
matically change your testimony from yesterday to today. And so 
I think the most important part may be the question period where 
we have a chance to engage with you, and the sooner we get to 
that, I think the better off we will be as a Committee. So I respect-
fully urge my colleagues will accept that structure here, and we 
will move forward. 

Good morning and I thank all of you for being here this morning. 
We are dealing with the semiannual Monetary Policy Report to the 
U.S. Congress by the Chairman of the Federal Reserve. I would 
like to welcome Chairman Bernanke who has worked hard, let me 
point out at the outset, to address the enormous challenges during 
this very difficult time in our Nation’s history. And let me just say 
to you, Chairman Bernanke, that concerns that I will raise here 
this morning more go to the institutional issue of the Federal Re-
serve as distinguished from your leadership over the last several 
years in grappling with these many complicated issues. You have 
got to go back literally to the mid-part or early part of the last cen-
tury to confront a time as challenging as this one has been. And 
so I am very supportive of the efforts you have been trying to make 
as the Chairman of the Federal Reserve, but I have some serious 
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issues about the institutional response to all of this as we go for-
ward, as we have talked about. So I appreciate your testimony. 

If the success of our Government’s attempts to get our economy 
back on track were to be measured by executive compensation or 
large financial institutions’ bottom lines, then perhaps today would 
be a day to celebrate the success of all that has happened over the 
last number of months. After all, leading economists believe that 
these indicators are signs that we have averted utter catastrophe 
and suggest that a recovery may be imminent. But while this re-
cession may have begun on Wall Street, the recovery will not be 
real until, of course, and unless it is felt on Main Street. 

And so today is a day to ask fundamental questions: When will 
working families in our respective States, reflected in the Com-
mittee Members here, as well as our colleagues who are not on this 
Committee, when will they start to feel the effects of our work to 
restore the economy? After all, today we meet to receive the semi-
annual Monetary Policy Report mandated by the 1978 Humphrey- 
Hawkins Full Employment Act. And if the goal is full employment, 
then obviously the news today is rather grim. Unemployment in 
June was 9.5 percent, the highest level in 26 years. Most econo-
mists and the Fed itself believe that it could top 10 percent before 
the end of this year. 

Meanwhile, Americans who have lost or who are worried about 
losing their jobs, their homes, and their retirement security have 
watched as others reap the benefits of our Government’s response. 
They hear about a stock market rally and wonder if it will ever be 
enough to make up the retirement savings that have been wiped 
out, in some cases almost within minutes. They hear about million- 
dollar bonuses going to CEOs whose firms caused the meltdown in 
the first place while rank-and-file workers across the Nation are 
laid off or forced to accept pay cuts. 

They hear about large financial institutions and large banks 
bailed out with billions of taxpayer dollars and Government-backed 
credit and now reporting billions of dollars in profits, but they still 
cannot get a loan themselves. Or as a small business or a commer-
cial enterprise, they cannot find institutions willing to lend those 
resources so they can begin to grow again. Families worry about 
whether they can borrow the money necessary to send a child to 
college or buy that new automobile that is critical as well for eco-
nomic recovery. They are still getting slammed by these very same 
institutions where they have seen fees and credit card rates, as we 
have all witnessed. And despite hearing from everyone in Wash-
ington that stabilizing the housing market is key to stabilizing our 
economy, they are still having trouble modifying their mortgages, 
even as 10,000 families a day are hit with foreclosure notices. 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the work that you have done, as I 
said at the outset of these comments, on the monetary policy side 
of the equation and the positive indicators that we have seen in re-
cent weeks. But these positive indicators seem to be stuck at the 
top in the process. It is not insignificant, the accomplishment. Sta-
bilizing the economy, stabilizing these institutions is a critical com-
ponent if we are going to find our economy recovering. And we on 
this Committee, I think, as well as all of us in this room, certainly 
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the Chairman, all work for the same people—that is, the American 
taxpayer. 

But when can we expect the recovery that they have funded? 
And when will we start seeing working families see the rally, their 
pay raises, their jobs being stabilized? What are we doing as the 
holding company supervisor—or are you doing as the holding com-
pany supervisor of these recipients of TARP funds, another extraor-
dinary Government assistance, to ensure that we are serving the 
interests of the American people? 

These struggling people, as we all know, are not ready for an exit 
strategy for economic recovery efforts. First, the recovery must 
reach them. And as we move forward, we need to make sure that 
we lay a strong foundation for economic recovery that will reach 
every corner of our Nation. Part of that foundation will entail re-
forming financial regulations so that the mistakes that got us into 
this mess are not repeated. And as you know, many of us here have 
called for and the administration has proposed an independent 
Consumer Financial Protection Agency as part of that mission. But 
the administration has also proposed expanding the Fed’s powers 
over systemically important companies. 

I have a number of concerns about this proposal, as many of my 
colleagues do on this Committee, not the least of which is: Why 
does the Fed deserve more authority when institutionally it seemed 
to have failed to prevent the current crisis? 

Now, Mr. Chairman, all of us understand the importance of the 
work you are doing, and that is not just a platitude or a generous 
comment. And we all look forward to continuing to partner with 
you in this effort. But the financiers who engineered this crisis are 
not the reason we are here. It is the millions of families who are 
still struggling and falling further and further behind. And I hope 
that they can be the focus of our attention today as we talk about 
what needs to be done to get our Nation back on its feet. 

So the basic questions I have for you are: When will this recov-
ery, when will this effort that we are making, reach those families 
who are facing foreclosure, people who have lost their jobs, worried 
about their savings, worried about their long-term retirement secu-
rity? What are we doing as the Fed to help see to it that they are 
going to reap the benefits of this effort? 

And then, second, as we talk about these large institutions with 
the powers that already exist within the Fed over bank holding 
companies, we come up here and jawbone and ask these institu-
tions to make a difference, but the Fed actually has the authority 
to make that difference. And many are asking the question why 
that authority is not being exercised to convince these institutions 
that they need to be moving more aggressively when it comes to 
bank lending. 

So, with those in mind, let me turn to Senator Shelby for opening 
comments, and then we will get directly to your testimony and en-
gage in this conversation of how we not only deal from the top, 
which is critically important, but also those who depend upon these 
institutions, recognizing the value of what consumers and small 
businesses need, why we need to do more to assist that side of the 
equation as well. 

Senator Shelby. 
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR RICHARD C. SHELBY 
Senator SHELBY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Welcome back to the 

Committee, Chairman Bernanke. 
The purpose of today’s hearing is to oversee the Federal Open 

Market Committee’s conduct of monetary policy. There is no doubt 
that we are in a very challenging economic environment. The econ-
omy is extremely weak, bank lending remains sluggish, and unem-
ployment is rising rapidly. The unemployment rate stands at a 26- 
year high and is expected to increase. 

Although the Fed has gone to great lengths to inject liquidity 
into our economy, its efforts are largely designed, I believe, to as-
sist banks, especially large money center financial institutions. 
Many small businesses, however, are desperately seeking capital 
from the financial sector and have not been able to secure it. I have 
heard that from a number of my companies in Alabama that have 
been virtually abandoned by all of their traditional funding pro-
viders for years and years. 

While it is important to bring stability to the financial sector, if 
the part of our economy most responsible for job creation—that is, 
small business—cannot obtain funding, Mr. Chairman, such sta-
bility I believe would be short-lived. Going forward, the measure of 
success will have to include whether Main Street businesses are re-
taining or even adding jobs. 

While I understand that the FOMC cannot by itself solve all of 
our economic problems, the effective conduct of monetary policy is 
a necessary condition for economic recovery. Therefore, today I 
hope to hear from Chairman Bernanke whether the FOMC will 
need to take additional steps to revive our economy and, if so, 
where. Because interest rates remain at record lows, I am inter-
ested to hear what other specific actions the FOMC can and is pre-
pared to take if additional easing becomes necessary. In addition, 
I would like to know what Chairman Bernanke believes can be 
done to spur lending to small- and medium-size businesses. 

While monetary policy is the central focus of this hearing today, 
I believe we must also examine the Fed’s performance as a bank 
regulator as well as its participation in bailouts over the past year. 
I do not believe that the Board or the regional banks have handled 
their regulatory responsibilities very well. Many of the large finan-
cial companies that have been the focus of the Fed’s bailout efforts 
were also subject to the Fed’s regulatory oversight. And while they 
were regulated by the Fed, these firms were allowed to take great 
risks, both on and off their balance sheets. When the housing bub-
ble burst, those risky positions were exposed and firms had to 
scramble to shore up their finances, and the credit crunch quickly 
followed. 

I am not aware of any effort on the part of the Fed prior to the 
crisis to question or require such firms to take any actions to ad-
dress the significant risks that they were taking. In fact, the only 
effort of which I am aware is an effort to modernize bank capital 
standards. This effort could have resulted in a significant reduction 
in overall bank capital levels. 

I wonder where we would be today if the Fed had been able to 
act on its desire to eliminate the leverage ratio. I cannot imagine 
a scenario where banks would fare better with less capital during 
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a period of financial stress such as the one we are currently experi-
encing. 

If the Fed had conducted its regulator oversight with greater dili-
gence, I do not think the financial crisis would have achieved the 
depth and scope that it did. In the end, it was the failure, I believe, 
of the Fed to adequately supervise our largest financial institutions 
that required the deployment of its monetary policy resources to 
stave off financial disaster. 

In light of the Fed’s record of failure as a bank regulator, it 
should come as no surprise that Congress is taking a closer look 
at the Fed and reconsidering its regulatory mandate. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator Shelby. 
Chairman Bernanke, again, welcome to the Committee. 

STATEMENT OF BEN S. BERNANKE, CHAIRMAN, 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. Chairman Dodd, Ranking Member 
Shelby, and other Members of the Committee, I am pleased to 
present the Federal Reserve’s semiannual Monetary Policy Report 
to the Congress. 

Aggressive policy actions taken around the world last fall may 
well have averted the collapse of the global financial system, an 
event that would have had extremely adverse and protracted con-
sequences for the world economy. Even so, the financial shocks that 
hit the global economy in September and October were the worst 
since the 1930s, and they helped push the global economy into the 
deepest recession since World War II. 

The U.S. economy contracted sharply in the fourth quarter of last 
year and the first quarter of this year. More recently, the pace of 
decline appears to have slowed significantly, and final demand and 
production have shown tentative signs of stabilization. The labor 
market, however, has continued to weaken. Consumer price infla-
tion, which fell to low levels late last year, remained subdued in 
the first 6 months of 2009. 

To promote economic recovery and foster price stability, the Fed-
eral Open Market Committee last year brought its target for the 
Federal funds rate to a historically low range of 0 to 1⁄4 percent, 
where it remains today. The FOMC anticipates that economic con-
ditions are likely to warrant maintaining the Federal funds rate at 
exceptionally low levels for an extended period. 

At the time of our February report, financial markets at home 
and abroad were under intense strains, with equity prices at 
multiyear lows, risk spreads for private borrowers at very elevated 
levels, and some important financial markets essentially shut. 
Today, financial conditions remain stressed, and many households 
and businesses are finding credit difficult to obtain. Nevertheless, 
on net, the past few months have seen some notable improvements. 
For example, interest rate spreads in short-term money markets, 
such as the interbank market and the commercial paper market, 
have continued to narrow. The extreme risk aversion of last fall 
has eased somewhat, and investors are returning to private credit 
markets. Reflecting this greater investor receptivity, corporate 
bond issuance has been strong. Many markets are functioning more 
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normally, with increased liquidity and lower bid-asked spreads. Eq-
uity prices, which hit a low point in March, have recovered to 
roughly their levels at the end of last year, and banks have raised 
a significant amount of new capital. 

Many of the improvements in financial conditions can be traced, 
in part, to policy actions taken by the Federal Reserve to encourage 
the flow of credit. For example, the decline in interbank lending 
rates and spreads was facilitated by the actions of the Federal Re-
serve and other central banks to ensure that financial institutions 
have access to adequate amounts of short-term liquidity, which in 
turn has increased the stability of the banking system and the abil-
ity of banks to lend. Interest rates and spreads on commercial 
paper dropped significantly as a result of the backstop liquidity fa-
cilities that the Federal Reserve introduced last fall for that mar-
ket. Our purchases of agency mortgage-backed securities and other 
longer-term assets have helped lower conforming fixed mortgage 
rates. And the Term Asset-Backed Securities Loan Facility, or 
TALF, which was implemented this year, has helped to restart the 
securitization markets for various classes of consumer and small 
business credit. 

Earlier this year, the Federal Reserve and other Federal banking 
regulatory agencies undertook the Supervisory Capital Assessment 
Program, popularly known as the ‘‘stress test,’’ to determine the 
capital needs of the largest financial institutions. The results of the 
SCAP were reported in May, and they appeared to increase inves-
tor confidence in the U.S. banking system. Subsequently, the great 
majority of institutions that underwent the assessment have raised 
equity in public markets. And, on June 17, 10 of the largest U.S. 
bank holding companies—all but one of which participated in the 
SCAP—repaid a total of nearly $70 billion to the Treasury. 

Better conditions in financial markets have been accompanied by 
some improvement in economic prospects. Consumer spending has 
been relatively stable so far this year, and the decline in housing 
activity appears to have moderated. Businesses have continued to 
cut capital spending and liquidate inventories, but the likely slow-
down in the pace of inventory liquidation in coming quarters rep-
resents another factor that may support a turnaround in activity. 
Although the recession in the rest of the world led to a steep drop 
in the demand for U.S. exports, this drag on our economy also ap-
pears to be waning, as many of our trading partners are also seeing 
signs of stabilization. 

Despite these positive signs, the rate of job loss remains high and 
the unemployment rate has continued its steep rise. Job insecurity, 
together with declines in home values and tight credit, is likely to 
limit gains in consumer spending. The possibility that the recent 
stabilization in household spending will prove transient is an im-
portant downside risk to the outlook. 

In conjunction with the June FOMC meeting, Board members 
and Reserve Bank presidents prepared economic projections cov-
ering the years 2009 through 2011. FOMC participants generally 
expect that, after declining in the first half of this year, output will 
increase slightly over the remainder of 2009. The recovery is ex-
pected to be gradual in 2010, with some acceleration in activity in 
2011. Although the unemployment rate is projected to peak at the 
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end of this year, the projected declines in 2010 and 2011 would still 
leave unemployment well above FOMC participants’ views of the 
longer-run sustainable rate. All participants expect that inflation 
will be somewhat lower this year than in recent years, and most 
expect it to remain subdued over the next 2 years. 

In light of the substantial economic slack and limited inflation 
pressures, monetary policy remains focused on fostering economic 
recovery. Accordingly, as I mentioned earlier, the FOMC believes 
that a highly accommodative stance of monetary policy will be ap-
propriate for an extended period. However, we also believe that it 
is important to assure the public and the markets that the extraor-
dinary policy measures we have taken in response to the financial 
crisis and the recession can be withdrawn in a smooth and timely 
manner as needed, thereby avoiding the risk that policy stimulus 
could lead to a future rise in inflation. The FOMC has been devot-
ing considerable attention to issues relating to its exit strategy, and 
we are confident that we have the necessary tools to implement 
that strategy when appropriate. 

To some extent, our policy measures will unwind automatically 
as the economy recovers and financial strains ease, because most 
of our extraordinary liquidity facilities are priced at a premium 
over normal interest rate spreads. Indeed, total Federal Reserve 
credit extended to banks and other market participants has de-
clined from roughly $1.5 trillion at the end of 2008 to less than 
$600 billion, reflecting the improvement in financial conditions that 
has already occurred. In addition, bank reserves held at the Fed 
will decline as the longer-term assets that we own are maturing or 
are prepaid. Nevertheless, should economic conditions warrant a 
tightening of monetary policy before this process of unwinding is 
complete, we have a number of tools that will enable us to raise 
market interest rates as needed. 

Perhaps the most important such tool is the authority that the 
Congress granted the Federal Reserve last fall to pay interest on 
balances held at the Fed by depository institutions. Raising the 
rate of interest paid on reserve balances will give us substantial le-
verage over the Federal funds rate and other short-term market in-
terest rates, because banks generally will not supply funds to the 
market at an interest rate significantly lower than they can earn 
risk free by holding balances at the Federal Reserve. Indeed, many 
foreign central banks use the ability to pay interest on reserves to 
help set a floor on market interest rates. The attractiveness to 
banks of leaving their excess reserve balances with the Federal Re-
serve can be further increased by offering banks a choice of matu-
rities for their deposits. 

But interest on reserves is by no means the only tool we have 
to influence market interest rates. For example, we can drain li-
quidity from the system by conducting reverse repurchase agree-
ments, in which we sell securities from our portfolio with an agree-
ment to buy them back at a later date. Reverse repurchase agree-
ments, which can be executed with primary dealers, Government- 
sponsored enterprises, and a range of other counterparties, are a 
traditional and well-understood method of managing the level of 
bank reserves. If necessary, another means of tightening policy is 
outright sales of our holdings of longer-term securities. Not only 
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would such sales drain reserves and raise short-term interest rates, 
but they also could put upward pressure on longer-term interest 
rates by expanding the supply of longer-term assets. In sum, we 
are confident that we have the tools to raise interest rates when 
that becomes necessary to achieve our objectives of maximum em-
ployment and price stability. 

Our economy and financial markets have faced extraordinary 
near-term challenges, and strong and timely actions to respond to 
those challenges have been necessary and appropriate. I have dis-
cussed some of the measures taken by the Federal Reserve to pro-
mote economic growth and financial stability. The Congress also 
has taken substantial actions, including the passage of a fiscal 
stimulus package. Nevertheless, even as important steps have been 
taken to address the recession and the intense threats to financial 
stability, maintaining the confidence of the public and financial 
markets requires that policy makers begin planning now for the 
restoration of fiscal balance. Prompt attention to questions of fiscal 
sustainability is particularly critical because of the coming budg-
etary and economic challenges associated with the retirement of 
the baby-boom generation and the continued increases in the costs 
of Medicare and Medicaid. Addressing the country’s fiscal problems 
will require difficult choices, but postponing those choices will only 
make them more difficult. Moreover, agreeing on a sustainable 
long-run fiscal path now could yield considerable near-term eco-
nomic benefits in the form of lower long-term interest rates and in-
creased consumer and business confidence. Unless we demonstrate 
a strong commitment to fiscal sustainability, we risk having nei-
ther financial stability nor durable economic growth. 

A clear lesson of the recent financial turmoil is that we must 
make our system of financial supervision and regulation more ef-
fective, both in the United States and abroad. In my view, com-
prehensive reform should include at least the following key ele-
ments: 

A prudential approach that focuses on the stability of the finan-
cial system as a whole, not just the safety and soundness of indi-
vidual institutions, and that includes formal mechanisms for identi-
fying and dealing with emerging systemic risks; 

Stronger capital and liquidity standards for financial firms, with 
more stringent standards for large, complex, and financially inter-
connected firms; 

The extension and enhancement of supervisory oversight, includ-
ing effective consolidated supervision, to all financial organizations 
that could pose a significant risk to the overall financial system; 

An enhanced bankruptcy or resolution regime, modeled on the 
current system for depository institutions, that would allow finan-
cially troubled, systemically important nonbank financial institu-
tions to be wound down without broad disruption to the financial 
system and the economy; 

Enhanced protections for consumers and investors in their finan-
cial dealings; 

Measures to ensure that critical payment, clearing, and settle-
ment arrangements are resilient to financial shocks, and that prac-
tices related to the trading and clearing of derivatives and other fi-
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nancial instruments do not pose risks to the financial system as a 
whole; 

And, finally, improved coordination across countries in the devel-
opment of regulations and in the supervision of internationally ac-
tive firms. 

The Federal Reserve has taken and will continue to take impor-
tant steps to strengthen supervision, improve the resiliency of the 
financial system, and to increase the macroprudential orientation 
of our oversight. For example, we are expanding our use of hori-
zontal reviews of financial firms to provide a more comprehensive 
understanding of practices and risks in the financial system. 

The Federal Reserve also remains strongly committed to effec-
tively carrying out our responsibilities for consumer protection. 
Over the past 3 years, the Federal Reserve has written rules pro-
viding strong protections for mortgage borrowers and credit card 
users, among many other substantive actions. Later this week, the 
Board will issue a proposal using our authority under the Truth in 
Lending Act, which will include new, consumer-tested disclosures 
as well as rule changes applying to mortgages and home equity 
lines of credit; in addition, the proposal includes new rules gov-
erning the compensation of mortgage originators. We are expand-
ing our supervisory activities to include risk-focused reviews of con-
sumer compliance in nonbank subsidiaries of holding companies. 
Our community affairs and research areas have provided support 
and assistance for organizations specializing in foreclosure mitiga-
tion, and we have worked with nonprofit groups on strategies for 
neighborhood stabilization. The Federal Reserve’s combination of 
expertise in financial markets, payment systems, and supervision 
positions us well to protect the interests of consumers in their fi-
nancial transactions. We look forward to discussing with the Con-
gress ways to further formalize our institution’s strong commit-
ment to consumer protection. 

Finally, the Congress and the American people have a right to 
know how the Federal Reserve is carrying out its responsibilities 
and how we are using taxpayers’ resources. The Federal Reserve is 
committed to transparency and accountability in its operations. We 
report on our activities in a variety of ways, including reports like 
the one I am presenting to the Congress today, other testimonies, 
and speeches. The FOMC releases a statement immediately after 
each regularly scheduled meeting and detailed minutes of each 
meeting on a timely basis. We have increased the frequency and 
scope of the published economic forecasts of FOMC participants. 
We provide the public with detailed annual reports on the financial 
activities of the Federal Reserve System that are audited by an 
independent public accounting firm, and we publish a complete bal-
ance sheet each week. 

We have recently taken additional steps to better inform the pub-
lic about the programs we have instituted to combat the financial 
crisis. We expanded our Web site this year to bring together al-
ready available information as well as considerable new informa-
tion on our policy programs and financial activities. In June, we 
initiated a monthly report to the Congress that provides even more 
information on Federal Reserve liquidity programs, including 
breakdowns of our lending, the associated collateral, and other fac-



10 

ets of programs established to address the financial crisis. These 
steps should help the public understand the efforts that we have 
taken to protect the taxpayer as we supply liquidity to the financial 
system and support the functioning of key credit markets. 

The Congress has recently discussed proposals to expand the 
audit authority of the GAO over the Federal Reserve. As you know, 
the Federal Reserve is already subject to frequent reviews by the 
GAO. The GAO has broad authority to audit our operations and 
functions. 

The Congress recently granted the GAO new authority to con-
duct audits of the credit facilities extended by the Federal Reserve 
to ‘‘single and specific’’ companies under the authority provided by 
section 13(3) of the Federal Reserve Act, including the loan facili-
ties provided to, or created for, AIG and Bear Stearns. The GAO 
and the Special Inspector General have the right to audit our 
TALF program, which uses funds from the Troubled Assets Relief 
Program. 

The Congress, however, purposefully—and for good reason—ex-
cluded from the scope of potential GAO reviews some highly sen-
sitive areas, notably monetary policy deliberations and operations, 
including open market and discount window operations. In doing 
so, the Congress carefully balanced the need for public account-
ability with the strong public policy benefits that flow from main-
taining an appropriate degree of independence for the central bank 
in making and executing monetary policy. Financial markets, in 
particular, likely would see a grant of review authority in these 
areas to the GAO as a serious weakening of monetary policy inde-
pendence. Because GAO reviews may be initiated at the request of 
Members of Congress, reviews or the threat of reviews in these 
areas could be seen as efforts to try to influence monetary policy 
decisions. A perceived loss of monetary policy independence could 
raise fears about future inflation, leading to higher long-term inter-
est rates and reduced economic and financial stability. We will con-
tinue to work with the Congress to provide the information it needs 
to oversee our activities effectively, yet in a way that does not com-
promise monetary policy independence. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Chairman Bernanke. 
I will ask the Clerk to put on 7 minutes on the clock and we will 

try and watch it very carefully so we don’t overstep. 
Let me just begin by asking you what recommendations you 

would make. These unemployment numbers are obviously very 
troubling. I mentioned the highest unemployment rates in more 
than a quarter of a century and indications they may actually jump 
up based on economists who are looking at the situation. And so 
what recommendations do you have as Chairman of the Federal 
Reserve that we might take, that you should take in order to stem 
this tide? What are the looming problems out there? 

The commercial real estate issue is one that I know some have 
suggested may even dwarf the residential mortgage problems in 
the country. The consumer borrowing practices, the overdraft 
issues and so forth that still persist, consumer debt issues obvi-
ously are looming, as well. What are those problems you see com-
ing along and what steps—for instance, are you considering extend-
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ing the TALF program in the commercial real estate area, for in-
stance, beyond the expiration—I think it is in December, if I am 
not mistaken—and whether or not that program will be extended 
to accommodate the problems in commercial real estate? 

But what recommendations would you give to us to start to deal 
with that other side of the equation, the stability of institutions 
that now—and you mentioned some in your statements, but I 
would like you to elaborate, if you would. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Certainly, Mr. Chairman. On unemployment, 
that is the most pressing issue and it is the most difficult aspect 
of the problems that we are facing. Both the Federal Reserve and 
the Congress have already taken very aggressive actions to try to 
stimulate economic activity and I am hopeful that we are seeing 
some stabilization in the economy. 

Beyond that, I think to address unemployment more directly, the 
Congress has already extended UI, unemployment insurance, to 
help those who are without work. One particular problem which is 
concerning is that people without work for extended period may 
lose their skills and they find themselves with atrophying skills 
and an inability to find work once the economy has recovered. And 
so I would call to your attention the possibility of expanding train-
ing and other programs that would help people maintain those 
skills or develop new skills as needed to enter new industries. But 
again, I believe this is one of the most difficult and challenging 
parts of our task at this point. 

On commercial real estate, we agree with you that this is one of 
the more difficult areas. During the last few years, while residen-
tial investment was declining sharply, commercial real estate was 
actually pretty strong. But we have seen now in the last 6 months 
or so that vacancy rates are rising, rents are falling, prices are fall-
ing, and financing conditions for commercial real estate have got-
ten a good bit more difficult. 

We are working to try to improve those conditions. We are work-
ing with banks, for example. In the same way that banks should 
be encouraged to try to work out defaulting mortgages for residen-
tial borrowers, it is in their interest to try to make arrangements 
to work out problem loans in the CRE area, as well, and many 
banks will be facing very extensive amounts of CRE challenges 
going forward. 

On the TALF, as you know, we have recently added to the list 
of assets that we are supporting both new and legacy commercial 
mortgage-backed securities in an attempt to open up the CMBS 
market, which has been an important source of financing for this 
area in the past. It is early yet to know how much effect it will 
have. We were encouraged by the effects of the TALF on some 
other areas, such as consumer lending and small business lending. 

We currently have an expiration date of December 31 on the 
TALF, as you pointed out. We will certainly be monitoring the situ-
ation, and if markets continue to need support, we will be extend-
ing the final date of that program. 

Chairman DODD. And you have the authority to do that? You 
don’t need any action by Congress to do that, is that correct? 

Mr. BERNANKE. We don’t need action, but we do—we are using 
the 13(3) authority, which requires us to make a finding of unusual 
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and exigent circumstances. So we would have to continue to believe 
that financial markets were in essentially still some distance from 
normal operation. If they are in normal operation, then it would be 
more difficult for us to justify such action. 

Chairman DODD. Well, I appreciate the answer on that. 
Let me go back—and I appreciate the steps, again, you have 

taken on dealing with credit cards and dealing with the residential 
mortgage market and steps, so don’t misunderstand what I am say-
ing in terms of what you have responded to. Obviously, a crisis was 
emerging here. 

But there is a history at the Fed which is deeply troubling to me 
when it comes to consumer protection. You go back, if you will, in 
1975 with the FDC Act, which gave the authority to the Fed to 
deal with protecting consumers from unfair and deceptive prac-
tices. Even as late as 2001, when the FDIC and the OCC wrote to 
the Fed urging that there were problems out there, that they need-
ed to step up, the Fed didn’t respond to it. 

We have all talked about—I listened to Jim Bunning. Even last 
week, we talked about the 1994 Act, the HOEPA legislation. In 
that, we went 14 years before the Fed, under your leadership, 
stepped up and responded to that situation with a series of regula-
tions dealing with the residential mortgage market. 

There seems to be a pattern of behavior by the Fed over the 
years that would lead us up here to be concerned about whether 
or not this is just a momentary response to a crisis that is in front 
of us, to step up, rather than the kind of consistent behavior that 
we would depend upon the Federal Reserve to act when it comes 
to consumer issues that have been hammered by the problems in 
the residential mortgage market as well as in some of these con-
sumer products. Give me a reason why you think this is something 
I should be less concerned about, given this pattern of behavior. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Mr. Chairman, I understand your concern en-
tirely. It is not literally true the Federal Reserve was inactive. We 
did take steps. We did invoke HOEPA authority to broaden the 
scope of high-cost loans, for example. But we were not quick 
enough and we were not aggressive enough to address consumer 
issues earlier in this decade. I agree with that. 

So I think what we have demonstrated in the last few years is 
we have the capacity. We have the ability. We have the expertise, 
the range of abilities, and the complementarity with our other ac-
tivities to be effective when we are working in that direction. 

So my recommendation to you to consider, Mr. Chairman, would 
be to ask whether there are steps that could be taken that would 
strengthen the commitment of the Federal Reserve so that it would 
be strongly committed to this area in the future, and a few sugges-
tions I would make. One would be to put consumer protection in 
the Federal Reserve Act along with full employment and price sta-
bility as a major goal of the Fed. 

The second step could be to require the Chairman to come before 
you or another committee at least once a year, present a report in 
the same way that we do for monetary policy, on our consumer pro-
tection steps. Adopt a system of hearings or sufficiency reviews 
that would allow the public to see what steps the Fed was taking 
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and provide input to make sure that actions were being adequately 
taken in addressing problems. 

And yet another possibility would be to upgrade and strengthen 
the Consumer Advisory Council, which was created by Congres-
sional action, to give it a higher, stronger status and an ability to 
meet with the Board on a regular basis. 

So I think there are steps that could strengthen the institutional 
framework that would address your legitimate concern about the 
long-term commitment of the Fed to this particular area. 

Chairman DODD. Let me quickly jump last to this issue involving 
the power the Fed presently has over the bank holding companies. 
And again, all of us here, we go back to our respective States and 
we get an earful on a daily—hourly—basis about the unwillingness 
of these lending institutions to provide the necessary credit at a 
critical time, when businesses are out there asking for it and de-
manding it and there just seems to be no response at all. 

Now, we can jawbone on the issue, but the Fed has the power 
here to really exercise some greater influence. Why is that not hap-
pening? Why aren’t we getting more support in order to demand 
that these institutions start being far more responsive to the de-
mands of industry and business out there that are relying on these 
institutions to expand and grow and help recover? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think the first order of 
business last fall was to avert essentially the collapse of the sys-
tem, and that was a very important step and we did achieve that 
and the system now appears to be much more stable. It is still very 
challenged. Banks—some banks are still short of capital. Other 
banks are concerned about future losses. They are concerned about 
the weakness in the economy and the weakness of potential bor-
rowers. So there are legitimate concerns that banks have. 

That being said, the Fed and the other bank regulators have 
been very clear that banks should be making loans to creditworthy 
borrowers, that it is in their interest, the banks’ interest, as well 
as in the interest of the economy, and we are working with banks 
to make sure they do that. 

I think that we are seeing improvement over time. We are seeing 
some stabilization in the terms and standards that banks are ap-
plying to borrowers. And I suspect we will see some continued im-
provement. But we understand that issue and we are trying as best 
we can to support bank lending through measures such as the 
TALF, which we already discussed. 

Chairman DODD. I thank you. And I would hope, by the way, on 
the TALF decision, you might make that earlier rather than wait-
ing until late fall on that. If you are going to extend the TALF, I 
think that it would be helpful for the institutions to know whether 
or not that is going to happen earlier rather than later. 

Senator Shelby. 
Senator SHELBY. Thank you, Chairman Dodd. 
Chairman Bernanke, I believe myself that monetary police deci-

sions by the Fed should be kept outside of political considerations, 
independently. That said, it often seems that the Fed holds a very 
expansive view of its activities that it considers to be monetary pol-
icy actions. I assume this is done in an effort to expand the range 
of things subject to limited Congressional oversight. 
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Would you support an independent review, perhaps by the GAO, 
so that we can establish a clear line as to what must be kept inde-
pendent and what should get more scrutiny? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Our general view is that the Congress should 
have the ability to oversee all aspects of our operations, including 
whether or not we have the appropriate financial controls, whether 
we are lending on a good basis of collateral, and so on, and so we 
would be willing to work with you on that. We do think that the 
Congress has the right to see how we are using taxpayer money. 
Where we are concerned is that the Congress would be intervening 
in our specific policy decisions relating to monetary policy in the 
economy. So—— 

Senator SHELBY. And I understand that. 
Mr. BERNANKE. So yes, we are quite willing to work with Con-

gress to try to figure out exactly where the line should be. And out-
side the area of policy determination, we are quite open to working 
with you and the GAO to determine appropriate scope of oversight. 

Senator SHELBY. Mr. Chairman, your monetary policy report 
notes rather casually that, quote, ‘‘nontraditional monetary policy 
actions employed by the Federal Reserve since the onset of the cur-
rent episode of financial turmoil have resulted in a considerable ex-
pansion of the Federal Reserve’s balance sheet,’’ end quote, from 
$918 billion at the end of 2007 to over $2 trillion last week. 

By categorizing these as, quote, ‘‘nontraditional monetary policy 
actions’’—good choice of words—are you suggesting that actions by 
the Fed that have more than doubled the size of the Fed balance 
sheet are beyond Congressional scrutiny? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I think that all—— 
Senator SHELBY. You see where we are coming from. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Yes, I see, Senator Shelby. So we have already— 

the GAO has already been given access to the rescues. The GAO 
already has access to the TALF, which is a major program. And I 
think it would be—we would be willing to extend GAO access to 
any extraordinary program with the focus being on our operational 
integrity and making sure we are protecting the taxpayers’ money. 
Where we are nervous is when the GAO begins to second-guess our 
monetary policy decisions per se. But in terms of safeguarding the 
taxpayers’ money, in terms of making sure that the operations are 
well maintained, all those things, I think, are appropriate for Con-
gress to oversee. 

Senator SHELBY. I would like to get into something you have 
talked about on the House side on a number of occasions, but I 
don’t believe over here yet. That is the Bank of America–Merrill 
Lynch merger. What really went on between you, former Secretary 
Paulson, and Mr. Lewis, the former—I guess he is still currently 
the CEO of Bank of America? There has been a lot said, a lot of 
charges both ways, some that you and Secretary Paulson threat-
ened Mr. Lewis. I think you basically said that you didn’t. But I 
would like to hear in your own words what went on there, because 
that controversy has not gone away yet. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, Chairman Frank yesterday said he saw no 
villains in the story and I don’t think there is anybody who—in 
that story who did not behave appropriately and in their appro-
priate role. 
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You should remember that the way this became even an interest 
of Congress was the report from Attorney General Cuomo that Mr. 
Lewis had said that we had—we, the Secretary and I—had urged 
him not to disclose material which he was supposed to disclose 
under SEC rules. He later clarified under oath that no one had 
done that, that there had been no such urging not to do appro-
priate disclosures and that he had been solely in control of his own 
disclosure decisions. So that eliminated the only issue that had any 
legal consequences, as far as I can see. 

Nevertheless, the Committee proceeded to collect e-mails and 
materials and to look for whatever possible problems they could 
find. In fact, as I have said in my testimony, we were dealing with 
a very difficult situation where we, on the one hand, we wanted to 
make sure that we respected the rights of Mr. Lewis and his share-
holders. On the other hand, we wanted to make sure that the fi-
nancial system was stabilized and protected. 

I think that we achieved that. We did that in a way that was 
fully legal and fully ethical and in which Mr. Lewis also performed 
his necessary fiduciary responsibilities with respect to his company 
and the outcome has been very successful, I think, that both com-
panies have been stabilized. There has been—Merrill Lynch has 
been contributing to the profits of Bank of America. The overall fi-
nancial system has been stabilized, and so I think the outcome was 
successful and I don’t think that there is anyone who violated any 
law or broke any ethical code, as far as I can see. 

Senator SHELBY. You think the conduct of Secretary Paulson, 
your conduct, and Mr. Lewis was all above board? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes, sir, and all in good intentions. 
Senator SHELBY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you, Senator Shelby. 
Senator Johnson. 
Senator JOHNSON. Welcome, Chairman Bernanke. As you know, 

this Committee recently heard testimony regarding the possible 
creation of a new Federal agency with the specific purpose of con-
sumer protection from dangerous financial products. The creation 
of this agency would take consumer protection off of the Fed’s 
plate, allowing the Fed to concentrate on other areas of responsi-
bility. Do you feel that the Fed has been effective in protecting con-
sumers, and would this agency be more effective? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Senator, as I indicated, I think the Federal Re-
serve in the last 3 years or so has demonstrated that it can be very 
effective. We have a lot of expertise which bears on consumer pro-
tection. We have been very committed. We have used consumer 
testing and other novel approaches to develop really good ap-
proaches to solving these issues. So I defend the record of the Fed-
eral Reserve in recent years and I reiterate what I said to the 
Chairman, that I think with some additional steps to strengthen 
the commitment of the Federal Reserve to this area that we could 
maintain that commitment going forward. 

I also don’t think that the consumer protection function is in any 
way detracting from our other activities. I think it is complemen-
tary, for example, to our bank examination activities. When we go 
in and look at a bank, we do one exam, both for compliance, con-
sumer compliance, and also for safety and soundness oversight, and 
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many things that we look at, such as underwriting standards, have 
bearing both on safety and soundness and on consumer protection. 

That being said, I understand. I agree with Chairman Dodd that 
the Federal Reserve did not do all it should have at certain times 
in the past and I understand why some would want to see a new 
agency that would be fully committed to this area, and I am not 
criticizing that. I am simply saying that from the Federal Reserve’s 
perspective, we believe that we can continue to do good work in 
this area. 

Senator JOHNSON. In your view, does the President’s proposal al-
locate cost fairly between large and small financial institutions 
given that most community banks and credit unions had little role 
in the creation of the crisis? 

Mr. BERNANKE. If you are referring, Senator, to the fund or the 
cost of resolving failing financially systemically critical firms, my 
understanding of the proposal is that assessments would be based 
on noninsured liabilities. So in principle, any bank holding com-
pany or almost any financial company might be subject to assess-
ments to help pay for an intervention when a large systemically 
critical firm is failing. 

However, small banks, small community banks, most of their li-
abilities are insured, their deposits, for example. And so the portion 
of their liabilities which would be subject to an assessment would 
be relatively small. So I would imagine that the bulk of the costs 
would be borne by larger banks, and indeed, you could make the 
costs progressive and put a heavier weight on the assets or liabil-
ities of larger firms. 

So I do think that is an important issue and I do think it would 
be appropriate for larger more systemically critical firms to bear 
their fair share, obviously, of the costs of resolving any systemically 
critical firm. 

Senator JOHNSON. There has been speculation in recent weeks 
about the effectiveness of the economic stimulus package that was 
enacted in February and if enough has been done at the Federal 
level to bolster our economy. In your judgment, is the stimulus 
package mitigating some of the effects of the economic crisis, and 
are there additional fiscal policy responses that Congress can take 
to help the current economic situation? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, based on our economic analysis, which 
draws heavily on previous experiences, we would infer that, for ex-
ample, income provided to workers and seniors and veterans would 
affect their consumer spending, to some extent. Likewise, money 
flowing to States and localities should relieve, to some extent, their 
budget pressures and allow them to spend more on services than 
they otherwise would be. And so the economic presumption is that 
there would be some effect on activity and spending from a fiscal 
package. 

That being said, at this point, less than a quarter of the monies 
have been disbursed and probably fewer than that have been actu-
ally put into action, spent. And so I think it is somewhat pre-
mature to make a strong case one way or the other in terms of the 
impact of this program, and I also think it is premature to consider 
an additional package at this time. 
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With respect to strengthening the economy, I do think, although 
the impact is indirect, I do think that financial regulatory reform 
should be a very high priority and I know that this Committee will 
be spending a lot of time on making sure that our financial system 
is stable and able to provide credit to the economy in the future. 

Senator JOHNSON. Finally, we have repeatedly heard testimony 
in this Committee that families and investors will continue to be 
wary of the housing market until a bottom can be found. Has the 
mortgage market finally hit bottom? 

Mr. BERNANKE. It is difficult to know, and we have had false 
dawns before, but the recent data have been mildly encouraging. 
We have seen demand fairly stable now for some months in terms 
of housing. We have seen some increase, actually, in construction 
and permits. The data on house prices, there are a number of dif-
ferent series, and they don’t always agree, but there seems to be, 
at least for the moment, there seems to be some leveling off in 
house prices. And, of course, in part because of the Federal Re-
serve’s actions, mortgage rates are a good bit lower than they were 
last fall, and indeed housing affordability right now is the highest 
it has been in many, many years. So there are some positive indica-
tors on the housing front. 

That being said, we still also have problems of foreclosures com-
ing on the market which will put downward pressure on prices, 
and so we can’t get guarantee by any means that the price declines 
are over, but we are seeing a few positive indicators in the housing 
market. 

Senator JOHNSON. Thank you, Chairman Bernanke. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator Johnson. 
Senator Bennett. 
Senator BENNETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Welcome, Chairman Bernanke. I appreciate your service in a 

time of great stress and difficulty. I appreciate your willingness to 
hang in there and try to remain as calm and serene as you can. 

When we were having these discussions a year ago, and we have 
heard you now first with Bear Stearns, and we thought that was 
over, and then we had additional problems all the way through, 
through it all, the one overriding principle that motivated me was 
if we are going to get stability in the market in these very difficult 
times, we have to inject public capital, or sovereign capital, if you 
will, into the market to produce stability. And then, as quickly as 
we can, we want to remove that sovereign capital so that private 
capital can come in and fill that vacuum, and that is the 50,000- 
foot view of what it is we have been trying to do. 

Now, you talked about the difficulty with commercial real estate 
and the potential that it could be as bad as the housing difficulty. 
I have heard that there is currently as much as $450 billion of pri-
vate capital waiting to be invested in financial institutions, and 
that is a substantial amount of money. My question is, why is this 
private capital waiting on the sidelines? Do you have any sense of 
that? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, Senator, we have had some recent success 
in this area, as you know. The Federal Reserve led an interagency 
evaluation of 19 large banks simultaneously, which was an enor-
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mous effort, I must say, in the so-called stress tests, and what that 
did apparently was give the markets some more confidence about 
what the eventual losses would be and what these firms’ needs for 
capital would be in the future. And as a direct result of those stress 
test, virtually every one of the 19 firms was able to go out and 
raise private capital. And, of course, about $70 billion of Govern-
ment capital is repaid. 

So I think that what the private capital is waiting for is greater 
clarity and assurances both about the state of the banks, their po-
tential losses, but also there is a lot of uncertainty in the economy, 
and as the economy has looked a bit better and stabilized some-
what, the credit markets in general have improved and I think that 
that will lead to more confidence in the banking sector, as well. 

So I am not sure what steps we can take other than to try to 
provide as much clarity as we can to the markets so they will un-
derstand both our policies and also the state of the balance sheets 
of the banks and that would give them every opportunity to inject 
capital. 

Senator BENNETT. Well, obviously they are waiting for the bot-
tom, waiting for a sense of, OK, this has now stabilized. The con-
cern about commercial real estate suggests that it has not sta-
bilized. Now, wouldn’t it be true that a concern, OK, if we are not 
at bottom, public money will still come in, that there is still money 
to come from the Fed or recycling TARP money will still come in, 
so we will wait on the sidelines in addition? Wouldn’t it be a fur-
ther signal to the public money, the time to come in, if statements 
could be made that this is the end of the public money that would 
be available? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, the stress test did that, to some extent. We 
did a 2-year, forward-looking analysis and we included commercial 
real estate, all different categories of assets, and tried to project 
loss rates, and we concluded for the banks that, quote, ‘‘passed the 
test,’’ we concluded that without new public money and with these 
heavy losses still to come, that they would at the end of 2 years 
still be well capitalized. And so that was essentially as much of an 
endorsement as we could give. 

I don’t think we can unequivocally say that no public money will 
come in under any circumstances because there could be situations 
of systemically critical firms which, you know, for one reason or an-
other are on the verge of failure and we need to consider whether 
or not the cost to the broad system of allowing a disorderly failure 
outweighs the cost of putting more Government capital in. So I 
don’t think it would be reassuring to the market to say that there 
is no more capital under any circumstances. But what we are try-
ing to do is point out that there are institutions which seem to be 
in a situation where they are unlikely to need any further Govern-
ment assistance. 

Senator BENNETT. Looking at the economy as a whole, getting 
into is this a ‘‘V’’ shape, a ‘‘U’’ shape, a ‘‘W’’ shape, or an ‘‘L’’ shape 
kind of thing, we have seen inventory liquidations, and that was 
inevitable. When the whole world economy fell off the cliff, there 
were a lot of people who had excess inventory and they liquidated 
it and thereby did not help stimulate the economy. Now the liq-
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uidation seems to be over in many areas in the world, so new man-
ufacturing, new products have to be produced to meet the demand. 

My sense is that in the contracted world we are facing, the de-
mand is not at the level that it was before and that argues for 
more of an ‘‘L’’ shaped kind of circumstance. Yes, we have hit bot-
tom, but what signs do we see that we are going to come back up, 
particularly if the American consumer, which is the driving force 
really for the whole world, because the economic model of the Chi-
nese and the Indians and the Koreans and so on and Japanese are 
following, let us produce to sell to America. If the Americans can’t 
afford to do it or the Americans aren’t willing to do it at the same 
levels they were before, the whole world economy remains in kind 
of an ‘‘L’’ shaped circumstance. 

Could you respond to all that and give us your sense of where 
we are with respect to inventory liquidation and further manufac-
turing and consumption? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes, sir. You are absolutely right. Inventory liq-
uidation is not complete yet, but it is substantially advanced, and 
that will be a support to production both here and perhaps even 
more so abroad, which will create a stronger global economy, which 
will be helpful indirectly. 

We expect a recovery, and there is still a great deal of uncer-
tainty, but we expect a recovery to start off relatively slow, and in 
part it is because of the consumer who is facing a damaged balance 
sheet, still has high debt on the balance sheet. Wealth has been re-
duced by housing and equity price declines. So we do not expect the 
consumer to come roaring back by any means, particularly with the 
labor market in the condition that it is in. So the American con-
sumer is not going to be the source of a global boom by any means. 

On that very topic we are continuing to encourage our trading 
partners in Asia and elsewhere to understand—and I believe that 
they do—that they need to substitute their own domestic spending, 
their own domestic demand, for American consumers as the engine 
of growth in their economies. And we are seeing, for example, in 
China, with their large fiscal package there and their attempts to 
strengthen their infrastructure spending, we are seeing some mo-
tion in that direction. 

So our anticipation is for a recovery that will start slowly, begin 
to pick up speed over time, but it depends very much on to the ex-
tent consumers can get comfortable with their financial situations 
going forward, and also to the evolution of the labor market. 

Senator BENNETT. Thank you. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator. 
Senator Jack Reed. 
Senator REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Chairman 

Bernanke. 
As Senator Dodd pointed out in his opening comments, the real 

measures, for most Americans, of our success are jobs that are sta-
ble and housing prices that are stabilized. You understand that. 
But had we not taken action, the Congress in TARP and the Fed-
eral Reserve with their programs, TALF and other programs, 
where do you think we would be with respect to the average Amer-
ican in terms of access to credit, jobs, et cetera? 
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Mr. BERNANKE. Senator, it is very hard to get credit for some-
thing that did not happen, but in September and October, I believe 
we faced the worst global financial crisis since the 1930s and per-
haps including the 1930s. Beyond the crisis of Lehman and AIG 
and Merrill and Wachovia in September, in mid-October we faced 
a global banking crisis where not only the United States but many 
other industrial countries were on the verge of collapse of the bank-
ing systems. 

There was a loosely coordinated effort around the world involving 
injection of capital, provision of guarantees, purchases of distressed 
assets, provision of liquidity, which succeeded in stabilizing the 
global banking system in mid-October, which set the basis for the 
slow stabilization of the financial system and recovery that we 
have seen since then. 

By the way, there has been so much focus here, of course, on AIG 
and the interventions here, but there have been about a dozen 
similar interventions around the world. So we are not alone in that 
respect as other countries have also moved in to protect and avoid 
the collapse of systemically critical firms. 

I believe that if those actions had not been taken, if the TARP 
had not been available to prevent that collapse, if there had not 
been an aggressive international policy response, I believe we 
would be in a very, very deep and protracted recession which might 
be almost like a depression, I think much, much worse than what 
we are seeing now. 

The situation—I do not want to understate—the situation now is 
very poor. The unemployment rate is unacceptably high. Americans 
are suffering. But I do believe that we have a much better situation 
than we would have if we had seen a collapse of the global finan-
cial system last October. 

Senator REED. Mr. Chairman, let me focus on the point that you 
just made about unemployment. Approximately 540,000 Americans 
will exhaust their unemployment benefits by the end of September; 
1.5 million will run out by the end of the year. We all understand 
this is a central problem, maybe even a systemic risk. 

Would you urge us to extend unemployment benefits? 
Mr. BERNANKE. Well, I would urge you to look at the unemploy-

ment problem. I think one issue that you should at least think 
about is that there may be different ways to extend unemployment 
insurance. For example, should there be a training component, as 
I mentioned to Senator Dodd? But I think clearly there are a lot 
of people who are unemployed for significant periods of time 
through no fault of their own, and I do think we need to provide 
them some kind of support and, I hope, some way to continue to 
remain in touch with the labor market and developing new skills 
so that as the economy does begin to recover, they will be produc-
tive workers once again. 

Senator REED. Mr. Chairman, we are in the midst of a very im-
portant debate on health care, but just let me ask you, if the cur-
rent system persists, if there is no change—and there are many 
versions of change—do you see that as imperiling economic growth 
and prosperity going forward? 

Mr. BERNANKE. We have a very significant problem, which is 
that medical costs have been rising at about 2.5 percent a year 
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faster than per capita income for some number of years. The Medi-
care trustees just assume that that difference will go down to 1 
percent, and even so, even with that magical reduction in cost in-
creases, they still see an enormous $35 trillion unfunded liability 
for the Federal Government. 

So whether we stick with our current general system, whether 
we adopt a new system, I am really not qualified nor is it my place 
to give detailed advice on health care reform. But I do believe for 
the broad economy’s health and for fiscal health, we do need to ad-
dress the problem of increasing cost. And so any program that is 
undertaken should look to how we are going to get control of costs 
so that it will not bankrupt both our Government and eventually 
our economy. 

Senator REED. Would you agree that action now is probably nec-
essary with regard not just to cost but to access, to affordability, 
and to the whole range of issues? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, there are multiple objectives, including ac-
cess, quality, and others, and I think everyone would agree that 
probably a number of improvements can be made on all those 
fronts. And, of course, Congress is looking at that, and I encourage 
you to keep looking at ways to improve our health care system. 

But, again, I come back to the cost issue, which I think is the 
one that is most relevant to the broad economy and to the fiscal 
stability of this country, and just urge you that, as you look at 
other aspects of health care reform, that you keep cost on the front 
burner, because it is very important to achieve. 

Senator REED. Mr. Chairman, we will engage shortly in a debate 
about systemic regulation, and I know you are interested in not 
only the debate but the topic. But one of the things that, looking 
back, we discovered is that we did not have a coordinated mecha-
nism to evaluate risk to the system; we did not anticipate the risk, 
et cetera. 

In that complex, what would you describe as the systemic risk 
that we face today? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, first let me agree with what you said, 
which is that our system was too siloed, too much looking at indi-
vidual firms, individual markets, not enough attempt to look at the 
entire market, and so a more macroprudential approach I think 
would be very valuable. 

The systemic risks today I think come from the fact that the fi-
nancial markets are still unstable. We have some areas like com-
mercial real estate, which pose concern. They could cause problems 
in a large number of banks. We have foreclosures and their impli-
cations for the housing market. So we have a number of pretty 
clear stresses. I do not think in this case that they are hidden prob-
lems. I think there are some very clear threats to the recovery, and 
we are, of course, trying to deal with those. 

But going forward, I do think it would be a good idea to have 
some kind of mechanism to look broadly across the financial mar-
kets to try to establish whether there is some new systemic risk 
evolving and what measures should be taken to address that risk. 

Senator REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you, Chairman Dodd—excuse me. Chairman Johnson. 
Senator JOHNSON [presiding]. Senator Bunning. 
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Senator BUNNING. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Thank 
you for being here, Chairman Bernanke. 

Lately, the Fed has spent a lot of effort fighting transparency in 
a real audit. When you were in front of this Committee beginning 
and begging for TARP, you promised transparency but haven’t de-
livered. Yesterday, we learned from the IG on TARP that nearly 
$24 trillion—I said ‘‘trillion’’—of support has been offered, includ-
ing $6.8 trillion by the Federal Reserve. And in your statement 
today, you again said how important transparency is, but you still 
resist fully opening your books. 

I understand you are concerned about the Fed’s independence, 
but you are the one that threw away the independence by acting 
as an arm of the Treasury and engaging in fiscal policy. 

Now, here are the questions: 
One, would you rather have an audit of the Fed or give up all 

of your nonmonetary policy functions? 
Mr. BERNANKE. We will work with you on an audit of the Fed. 

I want to respond to the SIG TARP. That number makes all kinds 
of assumptions which are just simply not realistic. For example—— 

Senator BUNNING. Well, but they are not our numbers, sir. The 
IG is in charge of those numbers. So whether you want to fight 
with the IG, that is your business. Do not fight with me about it. 

Mr. BERNANKE. So, Senator, to answer your question, I will be 
more than happy to work with the Congress to give access to all 
of our operations relating to how we use taxpayer money, how we 
secure the loans, our financial controls, all those things to make 
sure that you are comfortable that we are protecting taxpayer 
money. 

Where I am resisting is congressional intervention in monetary 
policy decision making, which I think would—— 

Senator BUNNING. No one is asking for that. 
Mr. BERNANKE. That is what is in the law. There is no carve-out 

for that in the law. There would be nothing to stop you, for exam-
ple, from saying, ‘‘I did not like’’—— 

Senator BUNNING. There is no law presently. 
Mr. BERNANKE. The proposed law. In the proposed bill. 
Senator BUNNING. Well, then, we would carve that out and make 

sure that that would not be there. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Then I am very open to working with Congress 

with that carve-out to giving access. 
Senator BUNNING. Second question: Do you understand why Con-

gress and the public think the Fed’s independence has already been 
compromised? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, I understand, but I think it is a misconcep-
tion. The Federal Reserve has worked with the Treasury, both the 
Republican and the Democratic Treasury, because in a situation of 
financial crisis, it is very important; I think the American people 
want to see their financial leadership working together to protect 
the stability of the system. 

Senator BUNNING. But your job is monetary policy, not fiscal pol-
icy. 

Mr. BERNANKE. My job is also financial stability. 
Senator BUNNING. So you think interfering or assisting the 

Treasury with fiscal policy is part of the Fed’s task? 
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Mr. BERNANKE. Not fiscal policy. We have a joint statement with 
the Treasury which makes clear that the Fed should not be respon-
sible for credit allocation or fiscal policy. We are looking at finan-
cial stability. That is our objective. 

Senator BUNNING. This question is about unbiased reports of the 
facts, not reports with an agenda. Are you opposed to objective ex-
ternal review of monetary policy and other Federal functions? If so, 
what monetary policy information do you not want in the hands of 
the public? 

Mr. BERNANKE. We provide a great deal of information, including 
the minutes and eventually the transcripts, and this meeting today 
was posited, was put together by the Humphrey-Hawkins bill. This 
is a review by the Congress of monetary policy. 

Senator BUNNING. This is by law. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Yes, and I think it is an appropriate way for 

oversight. 
Senator BUNNING. How does providing factual information on the 

Fed’s discussions and the data that goes into the Fed’s decisions 
compromise the Fed’s independence? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Because it would inhibit discussion, it would in-
hibit the provision of information, and it would, implicitly at least, 
provide the sense that Congress was second-guessing or trying to 
overrule the FOMC’s decisions. 

Senator BUNNING. OK. This one includes you, but it includes the 
former Chairman. It has been clear to me for years—and finally it 
is now to just about everyone else—that the Fed’s monetary policy 
for the last decade has been flawed. Former Chairman Greenspan’s 
attempt to smooth normal economic cycles killed the so-called great 
moderation and led to bigger recessions than we would have had 
if he followed traditional monetary policy like the Taylor rule. The 
way to get the Fed back on track is to reduce your responsibilities, 
not increase them. 

To start, we should move consumer protection and banking regu-
lation to somewhere like the FDIC. Then we should make the Fed’s 
sole responsibility the stability of the dollar since a stable currency 
would lead to a stronger economy with higher employment. 

What I want to know from you is what you think the goal of 
monetary policy should be: stable currency or something else? 

Mr. BERNANKE. The law, the Humphrey-Hawkins law, says that 
the goals of monetary policy should be full employment and price 
stability, and that is what we are looking to. 

On the issue of taking away other powers, I would just like to 
point out that this was what was happening a few years ago in a 
number of countries, including, for example, the U.K. 

Senator BUNNING. Please answer my question. We know what 
the law is. I am asking for your opinion. 

Mr. BERNANKE. I think that law is appropriate, and I follow that 
law. 

Senator BUNNING. You follow the law to the letter? 
Mr. BERNANKE. To try to achieve full employment and the price 

stability, yes. 
Senator BUNNING. OK. The last question then, since my time is 

running out. Yesterday, you made it clear that you think the Fed 
has the tools to stop the coming inflation by controlling all the new 
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money you have printed. You may be right, but do you have the 
will, as former Chairman Volcker did, to tighten even if the econ-
omy is still weak? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Senator, it was in 1978 in the Humphrey-Haw-
kins bill that the Congress put in the exclusion for monetary policy 
in the GAO audit bill, and that was right before Volcker came in. 
And Volcker was able to take those decisions because Congress did 
not intervene, although there were plenty in Congress who said 
they should intervene. 

So, yes, we will do—— 
Senator BUNNING. But I am asking you, would you do it? 
Mr. BERNANKE. We will absolutely do it, so long as we are not 

forced to do something different by Congress. 
Senator BUNNING. Even if the economy is still weak? 
Mr. BERNANKE. We will take the necessary actions to balance off 

appropriately the price stability and full employment parts of our 
mandate. 

Senator BUNNING. You know, it is a balancing act, as most Fed 
Chairmen have found out, including you, that if you start to pull 
too fast, the economy stops recovering; and if you act too quickly, 
you have a tendency to put the economy in a recession. So I wish 
you good luck. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you, sir. 
Senator JOHNSON. Senator Schumer. 
Senator SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank you, 

Chairman Bernanke, for these 2 long days of hearings. This job is 
a very tough one, and, of course, you are subject to criticism, and 
that is part of it. And some of it is valid, and some of it I agree 
with, but I just would remind people where we were 6 months 
ago—worried that we might enter a Great Depression. And I think 
the actions that you and others have taken have avoided that. We 
still have a long way to go, but it is easy to take all the shots, and 
certainly I have my criticisms. But also we should remember where 
we were 6 months ago and where we are today and give you some 
good credit for that. So I thank you for that. 

Now I would like to talk about credit cards, something I care a 
lot about. I know Chairman Dodd has mentioned them briefly. And 
the JEC hearing back in May, we had an exchange about the Fed-
eral Reserve’s new credit card rules, and I was troubled by the 18- 
month delay. Senator Dodd and I asked you to use your emergency 
authority to put the new rules into effect immediately. And we 
talked about how consumers were suffering from an increase in 
predatory credit card practices, arbitrary rate increases, and you 
had said you would look into it. 

So the first part of my question is: Have you looked into it? It 
looks to me as if nothing has changed; things are getting worse. 
Credit card issuers right now are changing fixed rates to floating 
rates so that they can say when the law takes effect, as the rates 
go up, well, we are not raising the rates. That is outrageous. That 
is against the whole intent of the law. They are also increasing fees 
for balance transfers. They are cutting credit card limits, hiking up 
interest rates. 

So I would like to ask you: How do these new advance notifica-
tion rules help consumers hit hard by this kind of behavior? Isn’t 



25 

it true that consumers slammed with fee or rate hikes have no re-
course other than to pay the increase and cancel the card? Can-
celing a credit card adds insult to injury by lowering a consumer’s 
credit score. 

So I have a question for you. I do not think we can afford to wait 
until our legislation goes into effect. Can the Fed take some actions 
now, which you have the power to do, to deal with these practices, 
some of which are clearly predatory? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, Senator, I think all our focus now is on im-
plementing the law which Congress passed, and, in particular, we 
put our regulations last week which will come into effect on August 
20th, 3 or 4 weeks from now, and those regulations will require a 
credit card company to give a customer 45 days’ notice before rais-
ing interest rates. And, of course, that gives the customer options 
to find alternatives, to opt out. 

Senator SCHUMER. Then their credit rating is now lowered in 
many cases. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Not if they choose voluntarily to move to another 
credit card. I do not think so. I agree with you it is a problem, but 
as we discussed earlier and I got back to you, you know, we just 
did not think we had the authority, given the process involved, to 
move it up substantially. And given that the Congress had passed 
new legislation that was very explicit, we thought our best objec-
tive would be to implement—— 

Senator SCHUMER. What do you think of the idea of switching 
people from a fixed to a variable rate? Do you think that is within 
the spirit of either your regulations or the law we passed? 

Mr. BERNANKE. It is not prohibited if the variable rate is tied to 
some publicly available rate, like the LIBOR or something like 
that. 

Senator SCHUMER. I would just say to you—and to everyone else 
here—that is why so many of us feel we need a Consumer Product 
Financial Safety Commission, because they always find ways 
around this. I mean, for years I said disclosure will do the job. It 
does not. And every law you pass, they find a way around it. 
Frankly, the Fed is not very lithe about these things. That is way 
before you got there, but it continues. And we need somebody who 
is going to focus on consumer products, on making sure when they 
find a new way to get around the intent of the law, if not the letter, 
that somebody is able to stop it and stop it quickly. 

I know you were asked about the consumer products financial 
safety commission. I hope you will be supportive of it and help us 
draft it, because we need a regulator who is not going to—who is 
going to be a little more lithe than you, than the Fed has been, to 
be honest with you. What is happening is outrageous, and you have 
the power to change some of those things. Chairman Dodd and I 
wrote it. 

Small business lending. The CIT problems have made clear how 
vulnerable small business is to problems. I have heard stories all 
over my State of small businesses who need lending. They are prof-
itable businesses. They still have collateral. They cannot get loans 
for reasons nothing to do with their fault—nothing to do with them 
and not their fault. 
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Is the Fed considering any additional programs to help small 
business obtain access to credit? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, first, we are, again, urging the banks to 
make loans to creditworthy borrowers. We do not think it is desir-
able from a safety and soundness point of view to be cutting off 
borrowers who can repay, even if they are small business or—— 

Senator SCHUMER. But you admit that is happening. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Of course, it is happening. Yes, I realize it is 

happening. So I just wanted to point out we are working with the 
banks. Beyond the banks, the Fed, as you know, has included small 
business in our TALF program, and we have had some issuances 
which seem to have helped that market. And—— 

Senator SCHUMER. Can you give us some numbers on the small 
business TALF? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I would have to get back to you with the exact 
numbers, but we have seen improvements on the interest rates and 
spreads in the secondary markets, which suggest some increased 
availability of funds and lower rates. And although it is not a Fed-
eral Reserve initiative, I would just take note of the Treasury’s ini-
tiatives under the TALF to put money into SBA lending and to 
support that area. But I absolutely agree with you, this is one of 
the toughest areas because traditionally, in a downturn, small 
business is the first to get cutoff. 

Senator SCHUMER. Right. And what about lifting the credit 
unions’ cap on small business lending? It was put in as part of a 
political compromise years ago, maybe decades ago. I do not think 
there is any reason not to lift it. If this is another place where 
small business could get loans, and credit unions are often tied into 
their communities and want to help, what do you think of that 
idea? I think it is now 12.5 percent. Some of us have proposed leg-
islation to lift it. 

Mr. BERNANKE. I would be happy to look at that with you. It 
sounds like a direction to consider. I would have to understand bet-
ter the rationale, but it is certainly worth looking at. 

Senator SCHUMER. Thanks, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator JOHNSON. Senator Martinez. 
Senator MARTINEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman Bernanke, welcome, and I want to join with my col-

league Senator Schumer in also acknowledging the fact that you 
had a very difficult situation back several months ago. Everything 
is not perfect, but you have tried, I know, sincerely and, I think, 
avoided a whole lot of problems that on a dark day back in the fall 
we all were fearful might be right around the corner. 

I also want, by way of a question and a comment, to also strongly 
disagree with my colleague from New York, because I believe that 
the worst thing we could do right now under the current environ-
ment is to overregulate, to overreact to circumstances that hap-
pened in the marketplace. I have not had a more unanimous nega-
tive reaction about anything here in the Congress than what I have 
heard for the last several days about this regulator scheme that 
would, I think, take the banking industry at a time when it is in 
a perilous state and choke it. And I think it would be an over-
reaction, and I think we ought to take our time before we overregu-
late the banking industry in a way that I think will drive away in-
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vestment money and everything else from the industry. I am very 
sensitive to consumer issues, but I really think we should go slowly 
on that issue and think thoroughly through it. 

Along those lines about investment, private investment money 
into the marketplace, you indicated that investors seemed to be re-
turning. It concerns me greatly that I do not believe there is any 
significant private investment going on in the mortgage-backed se-
curity arena, and, obviously, we have been through a very difficult 
time there. 

I wonder if you could tell me what you anticipate there. I come 
from a State where we have some high-value markets, and even 
though all of them are depressed, conforming loan limits do not al-
ways cut it. 

Do you anticipate that we will be in a position to see private in-
vestment money coming into securitized mortgages so that we can 
get away from Fannie and Freddie being the only game in town 
when it comes to mortgages? 

Mr. BERNANKE. It is not exactly a question of private investment 
money. It is a question of private label securitization, which is not 
Government guaranteed. 

Senator MARTINEZ. That is really what I am—— 
Mr. BERNANKE. Yes. We are not seeing much activity or really 

any activity in that area right now, and I think it will take two 
things to get that going. One will be a little bit more confidence 
that housing prices are stabilizing because right now there is too 
much concern on the private label side that house prices might go 
further and that would create losses for mortgage holders. 

The other is I think there is still scope to improve the instru-
ments, to increase the transparency and the standardization of 
these securitization instruments. And industry has an incentive to 
do that. It has been a pretty slow process, in part because activity 
has been so low, but I think there might be scope for trade associa-
tions, like the Securitization Association, to work with private 
issuers to try to develop a more transparent, more standardized 
securitization issuances. 

Senator MARTINEZ. And I guess rating agencies would come into 
that as well. 

Mr. BERNANKE. The rating agencies as well, absolutely. But the 
rating agencies have to show that they have good criteria, that 
they have eliminated potential conflicts of interest and that they 
are transparent as well. So they are also a part of the problem as 
well as the solution at this point. 

Senator MARTINEZ. The issue of bank regulation and getting 
money out on the street from banks out at the local level, I con-
tinue to hear complaints that banks are not lending, but I also 
hear from bankers that there is not a clear message and that regu-
lators are giving a different message than what I hear here, from 
whether it is the FDIC or yourself. What can we do to make sure 
that the message gets down to the local level and that we are not 
seeing a situation where bank regulators are overreacting to the 
situation and expecting banks to do the impossible while the mar-
ketplace is in desperate need for credit? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Let me use this opportunity to make a clear 
statement to Federal Reserve examiners everywhere and I hope to 
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examiners of other Federal agencies. It is good for the bank, it is 
good for safety and soundness for banks to make safe loans to cred-
itworthy borrowers, to maintain those relationships, and to extend 
credit to profitable and economic purposes. 

We recognize that there is a kind of a built-in bias among exam-
iners in a period like this where the economy is weak and there 
is a lot of risk to be overconservative and push banks to be over-
conservative in their lending decisions. 

On the one hand, we certainly do not want banks to be making 
bad loans. That is how we got into trouble in the first place. 

Senator MARTINEZ. Right. 
Mr. BERNANKE. But I do think that examiners should be appro-

priately weighing the fact that profitable lending to creditworthy 
borrowers is good for the bank and that maintaining those relation-
ships is good for the bank. 

At the Federal Reserve, we have for a long time tried to commu-
nicate that message, and we have ongoing training, workshops, 
manuals, and other communications with the examiners and with 
the regional directors of supervision to try and put that message 
through. 

Now, I have to admit that it does not always get through, but, 
on the other hand, it is also probably true that, you know, bank 
terms and conditions just are going to be tougher now for a while 
given the difficulties in the economy. And so, you know, not every-
body who was used to getting credit is going to get credit, but to 
the extent that we can continue to make loans to creditworthy bor-
rowers, we really want to support that, and we are trying to put 
that message to our examiners. 

Senator MARTINEZ. I think your statement is very helpful and I 
think also, with no question, that what used to be a good credit 
may not be a good credit in current circumstances, and we have to 
be wary of that. 

But along the same lines, the Federal Reserve implemented a 
TALF program to restart the securitized debt markets and my 
question has to do with the commercial real estate and the poten-
tial shortfall there. What do you think in terms of your program 
for the private commercial real estate lending, investing, and what 
may be coming in the months ahead, which is a very, very serious 
situation. 

Mr. BERNANKE. It is a very serious situation and that is why we 
have brought both new commercial real estate, CMBS, and legacy 
CMBS into the program. The addition of those two asset classes is 
relatively recent, so we haven’t yet seen a whole lot of activity, 
which is not surprising because it takes time to put together CMBS 
packages, CMBS deals. 

What we have seen with the TALF in other categories of 
securitization, like in consumer loans, small business loans, stu-
dent loans, and the like, is that it has been very helpful, even with-
out a great deal of lending. So we are optimistic that this will be 
helpful, but it will be a few more months before we really have a 
good read on the effect. But at a minimum, I think it will get the 
CMBS market moving again, get new deals being made, and that 
should create more interest on the part of investors in getting in-
volved in financing commercial real estate. 
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Senator MARTINEZ. My time is up and I thank you. I just want 
to mention in conclusion that there is in TALF, I think, still room 
for there to be more lending in the area of—or more encouragement 
to do lending in the area of floor planning for RVs, boats. You 
know, there is a big boating industry in Florida which is back on 
its heels, as well as the securitized mortgage market for vacation 
rentals. I don’t mean vacation rentals, but time share type of vaca-
tion opportunities. Those are all industries that employ a lot of peo-
ple in a State like Florida that are currently just wanting for credit 
availability. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator JOHNSON. Thank you. 
Senator Menendez. 
Senator MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Chairman 

Bernanke, thank you for your testimony, your service. 
As you know, the Congress is in the midst of a very rigorous de-

bate about health care and there are those in this debate who sug-
gest that we can put off for tomorrow further seeking reform of our 
system. It seems to me that when we look at obligations of the Fed-
eral Government, that both under Medicare and Medicaid, these 
long-term obligations are unsustainable at the rate that we are 
going, not to mention that it is unsustainable for the private sector 
in terms of rising costs for health care which they seek to provide 
for their employees and therefore creating more and more chal-
lenges to people who have health care coverage today. 

Is it not true that this is one of our significant economic chal-
lenges moving forward and that the longer we delay, the greater 
the consequences will be? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes. As I indicated before, there are a lot of chal-
lenges for health care, including access. There are a lot of people 
who are uninsured. The quality, in the sense that we see very dif-
ferent costs in different areas with not different results. What is 
the transparency of the process, and so on. 

But speaking as the Federal Reserve Chairman and interested in 
macroeconomic stability, I think for me, the most important issue 
is cost and the current structure has many benefits and other prob-
lems, but one of the main issues is it has not controlled cost. Given 
the aging of our population, given the rapid increase in medical 
costs, we have both the threat of an unstable fiscal situation going 
forward and a tremendous tax essentially on our private economy, 
which has to bear the costs of medical care. 

So I think Congress will be looking at a whole set of these issues, 
but the one that I would try to focus you on is making sure that 
you address the question going forward of bending the curve, as 
they say, or slowing down what is now a really very worrisome in-
crease in the rate of costs of health care. 

Senator MENENDEZ. I appreciate that. Let me ask you this. In 
March of 2007 at a Banking hearing, I said that we were going to 
have a tsunami of foreclosures in the residential real estate mar-
ket. I was told at that time that that was an exaggeration. Unfor-
tunately, I wish I had been wrong and those who told me it was 
an exaggeration were right. Now I look at the commercial real es-
tate market, several trillion dollars that there seems to be no 
present market for as these mortgages become due. I heard that 
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you gave an answer previously on this issue with reference to 
TALF. 

Should we not, as I believe we should have done in the residen-
tial real estate market, been proactive to be ahead of the curve in-
stead of facing an enormous challenge after the curve? You men-
tioned TALF. Do you think that the Reserve and the administra-
tion are focused on dealing with this up front in a way that is ag-
gressive and can meet the challenges, not just to that industry, but 
more importantly to our economy and the jobs that flow from it? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, from the Federal Reserve’s perspective, we 
have basically a two-pronged approach. One is to work with banks 
to work out commercial real estate projects which are no longer 
performing, in very much the same spirit as we have work-outs for 
residential mortgages that are not performing. There, as with resi-
dential mortgages, there is an incentive to do that if the costs of 
foreclosure are sufficiently high. 

I think one slightly positive thing is that I don’t think that com-
mercial real estate experienced quite the increase in prices or the 
bubble component that housing did, but nevertheless it is still 
under a lot of pressure. 

The second element of our program is the TALF, which now also 
will allow borrowing from the Treasury’s PPIF program also to 
come in and buy CMBS through the TALF. Whether Congress 
wants to take additional steps, you know, you could intervene with 
guarantees or other kinds of support that would have fiscal impli-
cations. It would mean the Government was bearing risk. 

So I haven’t really seen a full-fledged proposal and I would be 
somewhat reluctant to strongly endorse one. I think really the Con-
gress has to make those tradeoffs between the fiscal cost, the fiscal 
risk, and what is, I will agree, a very real risk on the side of fore-
closures and problems in commercial real estate—— 

Senator MENENDEZ. As I talk to this industry, Mr. Chairman, 
they tell me that at least presently, there isn’t—they seek the pri-
vate marketplace. They are not really seeking the Government. But 
there isn’t a private marketplace, certainly not in a sustainable 
way, for what is coming down the road. 

And so the question is, do we wait again for the crisis to happen, 
or do we anticipate where it is headed and seek to stem it because 
otherwise we have significant risk to our economy. I am just won-
dering, do you think that what you have today as tools is sufficient 
to meet that challenge in the days ahead or not? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I think what we have, including the fact that 
some banks are now restructuring mortgages, will help, will be in 
the right direction. Whether it will be enough, I honestly can’t tell 
you. And again, I am not sure what interventions there are except 
those that would involve fiscal risk and fiscal cost to the Govern-
ment, which may be appropriate. But I think it is Congress’s call 
on that one. 

Senator MENENDEZ. Let me ask you finally, the most significant 
source of money for the Government’s economy recovery programs 
has actually not come from TARP but from the Federal Reserve 
using its powers to the tune of about $2.3 trillion. There are many 
who are concerned that this may lead to some significant inflation 
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in the coming few years. What is your view about the risk of some 
severe inflation and what are you doing to avoid it? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, Senator, I wrote an op-ed in the Wall Street 
Journal yesterday and I discussed it somewhat in my testimony. 
We believe we have all the necessary tools to unwind our balance 
sheet, to reduce the bank reserves that are outstanding, and to 
raise interest rates at the appropriate time. We don’t think there 
will be a technical reason that we can’t raise interest rates and 
tighten monetary policy when the time comes to do that. 

Now, as Senator Bunning pointed out, it is always very difficult 
to know exactly the right moment when that is because you have 
to balance off the risk of moving too soon and squelching a recovery 
versus moving too late and allowing some inflation to buildup. So 
that problem is still there and we will have to do our very best to 
make the right judgment. 

But in terms of having the tools to unwind our actions and to 
raise interest rates, we believe we are quite comfortable that we 
have the tools to do that. 

Senator MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator JOHNSON. Senator Corker. 
Senator CORKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Chairman, 

thank you for your testimony. 
I know there has been a lot of discussion about an audit, if you 

will, of the Fed. I hope that you will do everything you can to make 
sure the Fed maintains its independence. I realize it sounds like 
to me there may have been some agreement as to what might 
ought to take place as relates to an audit, but I can’t imagine a 
greater catastrophe for our country, for folks like us sitting up here 
or the administration to begin getting involved unduly in monetary 
policy. So I urge you to do everything you can to stay independent 
and hope that we will enable that to happen. 

I appreciate the message on CRE, commercial real estate. I do 
think we are creating a self-fulfilling policy out there. I know that 
you sent a message here today out to the Fed folks, but I think the 
functional regulators in many cases are creating a self-fulfilling 
prophecy and I think one of the things that could help would be 
for all of you to send that message out to regulators. I hope you 
will consider doing that. I know you said to Chairman Dodd that 
it is in the banks’ best interest to make those loans. I think that 
could help probably as much as anything we are doing. 

On consumer protection, the administration came up a couple of 
weeks ago talking about their proposal. I assume folks at the Fed 
were having to hold back some degree of humor. There was a dis-
cussion about them designing products for the financial industry. 
I assume you, like many of us, believe that is pretty outrageous 
and I would love any comments you might have in that regard. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, there is some economic analysis which sug-
gests that there might be benefits in some cases of having a basic 
product available, so-called ‘‘vanilla’’ product. I think the design of 
that would have to be an industry decision, but—— 

Senator CORKER. By the private sector. 
Mr. BERNANKE. By the private sector. But we would have to be 

also careful to make sure that that didn’t eliminate or create a reg-
ulatory danger in some sense to legitimate products that are not 
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the basic product but still have appropriate features that are good 
for some borrowers. So we don’t want to—we want to make sure 
that simple, straightforward products are available, but we don’t— 
on the other hand, we certainly don’t want to roll back all of the 
innovation in financial markets that has taken place over the past 
three decades or so. 

Senator CORKER. A very tactful answer, but the fact is, you be-
lieve that that should reside in the private sector and not be ad-
ministered through the public sector? 

Mr. BERNANKE. It should be in the private sector, but there is 
some scope for a basic black, if you will, and then the version with 
sequins on it. 

Senator CORKER. Good. On the resolution authority piece, I know 
there has been some discussion, and you are going to be highly in-
volved in that. Another piece the administration had come forth 
with out of Treasury was basically keeping TARP in place in per-
petuity, giving the Treasury the ability when they decided to actu-
ally invest taxpayer money in companies and also to draw a bright 
line around those companies that posed a systemic risk and in es-
sence, in my view, sort of creating a more Freddie–Fannie-type 
view of some institutions that were over a certain size. I wonder 
if you might have any comments about that. 

We have watched what the FDIC has proposed, which actually 
would unwind companies that fail. I think you made testimony ear-
lier—I know you did, I read it—that says that you believe that is 
the best route to go and I wonder if you might have any comments 
for those of us who are going to be working on regulation. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes. I think too big to fail is an enormous prob-
lem. We were forced to rescue some companies because the altera-
tive was worse and we didn’t have good tools. But I think it is ab-
solutely essential that we have a good system for winding down 
failing systemically critical firms, and I would include in that, first, 
the provision that creditors of a systemically critical firm would 
presumptively lose money so that the firm would no longer be too 
big to fail in that respect and that the firm could be either wound 
down or broken up or sold off or put into a bridge or whatever 
mechanism is appropriate. 

And second, I do think you need some flexibility for the resolving 
agency to borrow from the Treasury for a time, the same way the 
FDIC can do, in case there are some costs up front to resolving the 
company. But ultimately, I would argue that most or all of the 
costs ought to be borne by the financial industry. 

Senator CORKER. And so the notion of Treasury having the abil-
ity just to prop them up and actually cause them to be going enti-
ties again is not one that is good for our market system? 

Mr. BERNANKE. No, and I don’t really think that is—that is not 
my interpretation of the Treasury’s proposal. I think that the idea 
would be to have something analogous to the current FDIC laws 
which allows the FDIC to intervene before the actual failure, seize 
the company, sell off assets and so on in order to avoid a costly 
bankruptcy. 

Senator CORKER. Back to the independence issue. I know there 
has been discussion about the Fed being the systemic regulator, 
and I guess one of my major concerns is you have received criticism 
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here today about activities that have taken place. I find it difficult 
to believe that anybody, even as intelligent as you are, can actually 
look out and see what all systemic risks are, and I see that as not 
possible. I mean, there are going to be other failures down the 
road, I think we know that, regardless of what we do. That is the 
way the market works. 

I guess I have a fear that if you become, or if the Fed becomes 
a systemic regulator and you miss it and you are, it is going to 
happen again, we all know that, that that will create an oppor-
tunity for even further attacks, if you will, on your independence, 
and I wonder how you might respond to that. 

Mr. BERNANKE. It is a good point, Senator. I would note that, 
just taking the administration plan as reference, that plan does not 
propose to make the Federal Reserve into a sort of super-regulator 
with capacity to move all over the system and to take whatever ac-
tion it wants. In fact, it is a multipart plan that includes a council, 
as you know, which would include eight different regulators that 
would be mostly responsible for looking for emerging risks. It in-
cludes the resolution regime, which would be the Treasury, the 
FDIC, and not the Fed. 

So the Fed’s specific role, which would be much more delimited 
than being the overall regulator in that particular proposal, would 
be to be the holding company supervisor of the systemically critical 
firms, the Tier 1 firms, which would be identified through some 
combination of the Fed and the Oversight Risk Council. So our par-
ticular role in that plan would be not radically different from our 
current role, which is to be the umbrella supervisor of large bank 
and financial holding companies. 

So we would not be given just a broad remit to find any risk that 
emerges. We would have a very specific role, which is to supervise 
and look at the systemic implications of a specific set of companies, 
and therefore I think our vulnerability would be much more limited 
than what you are describing. 

Senator CORKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I know my time is 
up and we have a vote coming, so I won’t extend over like I some-
times do. Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing. 

Chairman DODD [presiding]. Thank you, Senator Corker, very 
much. 

Senator Warner. 
Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, 

Chairman Bernanke, for being here and enduring such a long line 
of questioning. 

I have got a lot to ask, but I will try to move quickly. I want to 
follow up on my colleague, Senator Corker’s, comments. I share his 
concern that as we move toward resolution going forward, that the 
goal of resolution should be allowing large institutions to fail, not 
simply be propped up. 

I do have concerns that what the administration has proposed 
would still in effect have the failed institution not bear the burden 
of the resolution since they would in effect still be going to the Fed 
or the others as a lender of last resort to get to a period, and then 
you would have a post-resolution assessment. I would rather see 
that assessment more up front for those extra-large institutions. 
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One of the questions that I have been struggling with, as well, 
is when we have had the Secretary in and a number of us have 
asked concerns about particularly AIG and the requirement to con-
tinue to pay off counterparties at 100 cents on the dollar. I just 
wonder whether you have any thoughts on them, some of the bank-
ruptcy provisions that have elevated counterparties higher in the 
capital structure in terms of a bankruptcy, and those changes hav-
ing been fairly recently, whether those ought to be resisted, the 
bankruptcy priorities, on a going forward basis. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, the problem with AIG wasn’t the bank-
ruptcy law per se but the fact that we couldn’t go—that a company 
couldn’t—that we couldn’t allow the company to go bankrupt be-
cause of the broad implications for the markets, and given that, we 
had to honor all of the existing contracts that the company had. 

Under the resolution authority, we would have an alternative to 
bailouts and bankruptcy. I mean, right now, we have bankruptcy 
and chaos or we have bailouts and neither of those are satisfactory 
solutions. A good resolution authority would avoid the chaos but 
would allow both creditors and counterparties and others to take 
losses, you know, in a controlled way under perhaps preidentified 
sets of seniorities, as identified by the law—— 

Senator WARNER. Then we would have to take on the issue right 
now. We have got these exemptions for the repo provisions that al-
lowed the counterparties to have precedence over the senior credi-
tors—— 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes. Those are useful because for very short-term 
derivative and other positions, the netting provisions that allow 
you to deal with those before the whole bankruptcy process takes 
place, I think is actually constructive given our existing bankruptcy 
law. But this would intervene prior to the standard bankruptcy and 
would allow the Government to intervene and to unwind all dif-
ferent kinds of transactions. That would be an appropriate time to 
think about how you would deal with these short-term derivative 
positions and other types of obligations going forward. 

Senator WARNER. I differ from the administration and perhaps 
your views in terms of where the responsibility ought to be on sys-
temic risk oversight. I believe an independent council with an inde-
pendent chair, including obviously on that council the Fed. But re-
gardless of where the policy makers end up, in the interim period, 
are you comfortable, whether it is as Senator Menendez mentioned 
in terms of kind of getting ahead of the—potentially getting ahead 
on the CMBS issue, are you comfortable that the Fed is the de 
facto systemic risk overseer at this point? Is aggregating enough in-
formation upstream from all the day-to-day prudential regulators, 
not just on the banking side but from securities, commodities, and 
others, that this aggregation of information is taking place? 

Mr. BERNANKE. No, we are not being the super-regulator at all. 
I mean, we are trying to do a couple of things. One is within our 
scope, which is the bank and financial holding companies, we are 
taking steps to take a more macroprudential approach. That is, in-
stead of looking at each firm individually, we have taken a number 
of steps to take into account the systemic implications of the failure 
of one of these firms. And so we have been doing that and we have 
basically tried to strengthen our oversight of those firms. 
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By the way, the stress test is an example of an analysis of 19 
firms simultaneously to see what the risks were across the system. 
So we have been doing that, and we have been looking at the pay-
ments and settlements areas where we have responsibilities, credit 
default swaps, things of that sort. But in taking a holistic view of 
the whole system, we don’t have the resources or the authority to 
do that, though of course in general terms we obviously are watch-
ing the economy, but not in that kind of detail. 

Senator WARNER. So a nonfinancial institution that might be 
posing systemic risk could still be—the next disaster could still be 
looming, and at this point, because we have not taken action in the 
interim, there is no one trying to get ahead of that or seeing—— 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes, we are not aware of any—— 
Senator WARNER. Before the next AIG comes down—— 
Mr. BERNANKE. We are not aware of any such situation, but it 

is true, if there were something that was outside of our pur-
view—— 

Senator WARNER. Let me go back to something the Chairman 
raised, and Senator Schumer and Senator Martinez raised. I do 
fear that one of the casualties of this crisis may be small business 
lending, not just in the short term but over a longer period of time, 
and not just for particularly already performing firms, but I used 
to be in a startup business, and while I think venture and early 
stage capital will reemerge, interim financing, startup capital for 
smaller businesses. I would echo what Senator Schumer said. I 
would hope that we could see some actual numbers in terms of 
take-up rates of TALF for small business. I know the Treasury is 
taking some actions with SBA, although that has always had some 
mixed results. 

I just wonder from a general comment whether—I know you 
don’t like to give policy advice, but as we think about trying to get 
the financial system back in place, obviously large cap financial 
markets has kind of reopened, but I could see the small business 
area being really stymied for a long, long time and the startup 
business also being stymied for a long time. Comments? Sugges-
tions? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, one comment is that one of the main 
sources of small business financing is smaller banks, community 
banks which have closer relationships, more information, more 
local information. And to the extent that they remain strong, and 
some of them are under a lot of pressure for various reasons, but 
many of them remain strong and they in some cases have been 
able to step in where the national banks have had to pull back. 
That is one slightly encouraging direction and that suggests that 
we should continue to support community banking, which plays a 
very important role in supporting small business. 

You know, beyond that, I think we just need to get the banking 
system working as well as possible again. I think there are even 
large banks that view small business as an important profit center 
and will continue to lend there. But clearly, in a downturn like 
this, small business, which already has a pretty high mortality 
rate, is even a riskier proposition, and so it does pose a tremendous 
problem right now. 
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Senator WARNER. My time has expired, but Mr. Chairman, I 
know we have got a lot on the docket, but I would love to have the 
Committee perhaps take a hearing or some examination of what we 
as the Congress could do to look at the state of lending in small 
business and startup businesses, and not just existing small busi-
nesses but how we get that next step of innovation, because that 
financing market has disappeared. I have a lot of folks in that spec-
trum who say they don’t see any signs of it returning, that it is ba-
sically totally broken. So I would love to have your thoughts on 
that. 

Chairman DODD. That is a good point. We should. I think the 
point you make, it is the startup. It is also that mezzanine level 
which can be really difficult. You are right at that point of kind of 
going in one or two directions and the idea of being able to have 
someone sustaining that effort for you during those critical periods. 
That has been a great source of not only job creation, but tremen-
dous innovation in the country in so many areas. 

So I think it is very worthwhile, because it is something, as I 
mentioned earlier, all of us hear about it every single day. We 
grapple with it every day, and we don’t have very good answers yet 
on this and we should. So it is a very good suggestion. Thank you, 
Senator Warner. 

Senator Vitter. 
Senator VITTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, 

Chairman Bernanke, for your work. 
I have questions in two areas. The first is the proposed Con-

sumer Financial Protection Agency. Do you think it is a good idea 
to have a very powerful consumer issues-driven regulator struc-
turally divorced from safety and soundness regulation? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I understand the motivation. I understand why 
people are concerned that the Fed and others have not been suffi-
ciently active on this and they think that maybe having a separate 
agency would be more committed to these issues. I do think, 
though, that there are some costs to splitting consumer compliance 
regulation from safety and soundness regulation. It means banks 
have to go through two separate sets of examinations. It means 
there are certain areas, like underwriting and others, that bear on 
both safety and soundness and on consumer protection which are 
not being jointly considered. And it may mean that there is not suf-
ficient feedback from what is going on in the banks to the rule 
writers at the agency. So I think there are some costs there. 

I understand the motivation of those who would like to have such 
an agency, and I am not here to criticize that, but your particular 
point about some cost about splitting the safety and soundness and 
the consumer compliance, I think there is some validity to that. 

Senator VITTER. Well, my concern is when you look at the recent 
crisis, some of the causes—not all, I mean, we can point to a lot 
of different things—but some of the causes at Fannie Mae, Freddie 
Mac, in mandates like the Consumer Reinvestment Act, are con-
sumer-driven, politically driven mandates that essentially got 
ahead of safety and soundness, in my opinion, promoting subprime 
lending, et cetera, beyond reasonable safety and soundness guide-
lines. 
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Aren’t we at risk of broadening and institutionalizing that dan-
ger by having this very powerful separate consumer issues regu-
lator again structurally divorced from safety and soundness? 

Mr. BERNANKE. It would depend whether the agency was in-
volved in promulgating—actively promulgating proactively actions 
that the banks should take in terms of the kind of lending they 
should do and so on. If it is promoting certain kinds of lending, 
then it does raise the risk that that lending might not be safe and 
sound. If it is mostly involved in putting limits on the types of 
products that can be offered and so on, that could also have impli-
cations for bank profitability, but it doesn’t have the same implica-
tions of what you are talking about, which is lending which is not 
safe and sound. 

Senator VITTER. Although bank profitability goes to safety and 
soundness, too. 

Mr. BERNANKE. That is true, but we want the profits to be made 
with good products. So that is important. 

Senator VITTER. And Mr. Chairman, my second area of concern 
is this effort which I support for fuller audits of the Fed. I certainly 
strongly support Fed independence for monetary policy. I am also 
a coauthor of the Senate bill for broader audits. 

I have read your statements against that and specifically one of 
them, quote, ‘‘If we were to raise interest rates at a meeting and 
someone in the Congress didn’t like that and said, I want the GAO 
to audit that decision, wouldn’t that be viewed as an interference?’’ 
close quote. I think that is exaggerated, but what if we mandated 
these broad audits on a regular time interval, not at the direction 
of Members of Congress with a specific request? Wouldn’t that take 
care of that concern? Every 2 years, every—you know, whatever 
the reasonable time interval is. 

Mr. BERNANKE. I would like to discuss it further with you, Sen-
ator, but we are having right now a semiannual hearing on mone-
tary policy where I am here to answer your questions about mone-
tary policy. And we provide a statement, we provide minutes, and 
we eventually provide transcripts. So I do not think there is an 
issue of what is the process, what is going on in the FOMC’s meet-
ing. I think the question is, you know, were the policies good 
choices or not, and I am a little concerned about the GAO having 
its set of experts coming in and saying, no, we think that was the 
wrong choice, and Congress, you know, therefore, essentially sec-
ond-guessing the Fed’s decisions. 

But, again, this is a very—I am here to be accountable, and I 
want to—if you have questions about monetary policy, I am here 
to explain and respond to you. 

Senator VITTER. Well, again, let me suggest that this sort of 
fuller audit, particularly if it is at regularly scheduled intervals, 
not as a specific response to a member request, seems to me is ex-
actly the sort of thing in a less detailed basis we are doing now. 
How is it fundamentally different? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, the GAO audits really involve an assess-
ment of the policy itself and the decision process. So it presumably 
would involve collecting all the materials that we had in our meet-
ing. It would involve interviews of the participants. It would in-
volve depositions from outside experts and so on. It just seems to 
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me that that is more intervention than is consistent with the prac-
tice around the world that central banks operate on monetary pol-
icy independently of congressional oversight—not of oversight, but 
of congressional intervention. 

Let me respond. One thing of concern I know you have is the 
Fed’s balance sheet, the lending we have done, the various unusual 
actions we have taken, and there I think we have common ground. 
I think the Congress and the public ought to have comfort and con-
fidence that all the operations that we run, all the lending we are 
doing, all those things are done at the highest standard of quality 
with appropriate controls, appropriate attention to collateral and to 
the taxpayers’ interest. And on those sorts of things, I think we 
agree that that needs to be done in a way that Congress can be 
satisfied. 

I am just concerned about what might look like an attempt on 
Congress’ part to, even if indirectly, try to send a message, if you 
will, to the FOMC to take a different action than it thinks is in the 
long-run interest of the economy. 

Senator VITTER. Well, again, I think that is really exaggerated. 
I think that possible danger would be even further mitigated if 
these broader audits are regularly scheduled not at a specific re-
quest. And, quite frankly, I think that would pale in comparison to 
possibly perceived intervention than the fact that we call you, you 
know, sometimes with specific actions in mind to come up here and 
testify before us. 

The President can certainly request meetings with you, which I 
assume you would have, even in the context of his being able to 
reappoint the Chairman or not reappoint the Chairman. And it 
seems to me in all of those context, regularly scheduled audits are 
nothing more significant in terms of any danger of interference. 

Thank you. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. 
Senator REED [presiding]. Thank you, Senator Vitter. 
Senator Merkley. 
Senator MERKLEY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, and thank 

you for your testimony, Chair Bernanke. 
In your testimony, you noted that you are going to be announcing 

new rules on the compensation of mortgage originators. Are you in-
tended to emphasize disclosure on yield spread premiums, or are 
you going to ban the practice? 

Mr. BERNANKE. We are going to ban the practice of tying the 
compensation to the type of mortgage, to having prepayment pen-
alties, for example. 

Senator MERKLEY. So in this situation, a broker would get the 
same compensation if they are doing a plain vanilla 30-year, fixed- 
rate mortgage as they would if they were doing something that pro-
vided very high interest rates? 

Mr. BERNANKE. We will be providing all the details in our meet-
ing tomorrow, but the purpose of the regulation would be exactly 
what you are saying, to provide no incentive to brokers to steer 
borrowers into inappropriate, high-cost mortgages. 

Senator MERKLEY. I look forward to seeing the details, but if that 
is accomplished, that is very important consumer reform. 
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There are basically four missions that are being discussed in this 
conversation for the Federal Reserve: the monetary mission; the 
prudential, or safety and soundness, mission; consumer protection; 
and consumer risk evaluation. Can you envision circumstances in 
which these missions are really in conflict with each other? There 
are certainly times that they would not be in conflict, but are you 
aware of circumstances when they would be in conflict? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I do not think so. I think they are much more 
likely to be complementary. For example, our prudential work in 
banks and our monetary policy work involves a great deal of infor-
mation about financial institutions and markets, as does our con-
sumer protection work, and all that feeds into the systemic risk 
work. So I think in terms of operational activities, the kinds of peo-
ple we would have, the expertise we would have, I think they are 
mostly complementary. And I think they are complementary in a 
policy perspective as well. 

For example, I think you need to have good prudential super-
vision and good consumer protection to have good systemic sta-
bility. I think you have to have good systemic stability in order to 
have full employment and price stability, which is the objective of 
monetary policy. 

So I think, in general, they tend to be complementary. I do not 
see any serious conflicts of interest or inconsistencies between 
those mandates. 

Senator MERKLEY. Well, frankly, your response frightens me be-
cause I think there are occasions that they are in conflict, at least 
the pressures of the players within the system. You may have prac-
tices that are quite profitable for the banking system that a person 
looking at it from a consumer protection point of view might say 
that disclosure really is not complete or fairness is not complete. 
Indeed, some of the many things that we have been addressing re-
cently in regard to the compensation of how mortgages are issued, 
prepayment penalties, the way loans are packaged and resold, the 
way they are rated within the system—all of these things may be 
profitable in ways that strengthen the banks but weaken the posi-
tion of consumers. And I think at least to be able to carry out these 
missions simultaneously, one has to be conscious and aware of the 
inherent conflicts that arise and have a plan for how one addresses 
those. 

Mr. BERNANKE. I do not think—safety and soundness does mean 
maximum profitability. I do not think it is good for banks to engage 
in dubious practices. Eventually, it hurts them reputationally. They 
become subject to suits. So, you know, I would say that banks 
ought to make their money the honest way—by providing good 
products. I do not see any incentive to rip off consumers in order 
to provide profits to banks. To the contrary, I think we want to 
have good products for consumers and good healthy business for 
the banks to allow them to be safe and sound. 

Senator MERKLEY. Well, I wish your vision had been fully in 
place 10 years ago, and we would not have much of the mess that 
we have now. I will tell you that on every consumer issue I have 
worked on, the complaint has been that it would undermine the 
success of our financial institutions. And so I think it is an inher-
ent tension that one has to wrestle with. 
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I am told there are just a few minutes left on the vote, so I will 
be very quick on my final question. That is, do you envision a point 
in the near future, if Congress was to adopt the plans related to 
the ‘‘too big to fail’’ issue—and by plans, I mean higher capital re-
quirements or the ability to unwind nonbank financial institutions, 
the main ideas that are on the table. Do you envision a point where 
you would be able to give a speech and say, ‘‘As of today, no finan-
cial institution in America, bank or nonbank, should count on being 
bailed out because we will not support that’’? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I would go further and say if you had the sys-
temic risk resolution authority, that the Fed’s ability to lend to a 
failing systemic institution ought to be curtailed so that it could be 
invoked only at the request of the resolution authority as a support 
of their operation. So I would make our interventions of the sort 
we did with AIG, I would make them illegal. 

Senator MERKLEY. Well, I appreciate the fact that you could en-
vision even going beyond the strength of the statement I was lay-
ing out, because we have got to address successfully this issue of 
moral hazard, or we are perpetually in a cycle that does not serve 
our financial system or our citizens. And so I will look forward to 
being in attendance when that speech occurs, and I thank you very 
much for your testimony. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. 
Senator REED. Thank you, Senator Merkley. 
Senator Akaka. 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman Bernanke, welcome to the Committee. It is always 

good to be in touch with you. We share a firm commitment to em-
powering our citizens through financial literacy to build stronger 
families, businesses, and communities. I greatly appreciated your 
efforts and that of your talented and dedicated staff on this issue. 

As we know, too many working families were steered into mort-
gages that they could not afford or effectively understand the po-
tential risks associated with mortgage products. Now some poten-
tial homeowners cannot obtain mortgages or meet substantial 
downpayment requirements, especially in States such as Hawaii 
with high housing costs. 

What must be done? What must be done to ensure that working 
families are better prepared to purchase a home, select an appro-
priate mortgage, and remain in their house when challenged with 
financial hardships? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, Senator, as you say, you and I agree very 
much on the importance of financial literacy. We have talked about 
this in the past, and I think if there was ever any doubt about the 
importance of financial literacy, the past 2 years and the problems 
we have seen would dispel those doubts. 

As you know, the Federal Reserve is very actively engaged in 
this on a number of fronts, both at the Board level and also at our 
various reserve banks around the country. We have partnerships 
with a large number of nonprofit organizations, schools and others, 
to provide financial literacy materials and to try to learn about 
what works and what does not work. 

We have found that teaching financial literacy is difficult. We 
have not been as successful—we, the collective community, have 
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not been as successful at teaching financial literacy in schools as 
we would like, and I think in part because students do not nec-
essarily see the immediate relevance of mortgages and things of 
that sort to their own lives. 

What we have seen, I think, is that people who are close to mak-
ing an important decision to take out a mortgage or to buy a car 
or other important decisions are at that point very motivated, and 
counseling has turned out to be very helpful. And so I have been 
very supportive of counselors to help people make better financial 
decisions. 

I think also there is some room for partnership in that parents 
and kids together can learn. The parents who are motivated and 
who understand the financial challenges they face working with 
kids, maybe in programs after school, those sorts of things, may be 
helpful. 

So there are a lot of ideas out there, and the Fed is working on 
many of them. We do not have a magic bullet yet, but I certainly, 
again, applaud your support of financial literacy and financial edu-
cation. The more people can understand about these things, the 
less risk we run of, you know, problems down the road because peo-
ple just, you know, made bad choices. 

Senator AKAKA. Chairman Bernanke, as you know, due to the 
outstanding efforts of the Chairman, other Members of the Com-
mittee and the administration, we enacted landmark credit card re-
form legislation. I am proud that the law includes provisions for my 
Credit Card Minimum Payment Warning Act, which will provide 
consumers with detailed personalized information on their billing 
statements and access to reputable credit counseling services. 

What will be done to ensure that credit card minimum payment 
warning provisions be implemented in the manner that will be 
most helpful to consumers? Also, are there additional key personal-
ized disclosures pertaining to other financial services products that 
would enable consumers to make better informed choices? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, you have put your finger on minimum pay-
ment as being an important issue for consumers to understand 
when they manage their own credit cards. We, of course, are writ-
ing the rules for this legislation, and as you know, we have pio-
neered the use of consumer testing as a way of making sure that 
disclosures are effective and understandable. And, in particular, we 
have found ways of presenting the minimum payment information 
on the periodic statement that we found through the consumer 
testing is effective. And so we are using that very actively. 

I would mention also that the Fed has some online resources, in-
cluding a payments calculator that allows consumers to go and ask, 
you know, ‘‘If I pay just the minimum payment and this is my bal-
ance and this is my interest rate, how many years will it take me 
to pay off my consumer credit card debt?’’ So we are trying to be 
very responsive on that issue. 

I also agree that in providing disclosures to consumers, it is im-
portant to have transaction-specific information. They can see their 
own payment, their own loan, as opposed to some kind of generic 
example. And so we have been working on—we will be releasing to-
morrow new disclosures for mortgages and for home equity lines of 
credit, which require an earlier presentation of information to con-
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sumers that includes information specific to their particular mort-
gage, so information about their payments, about their principal 
and so on. And we are using the same principle as we look at stu-
dent loans and some other areas where we are working on pro-
viding new disclosures. 

So, again, going back to my earlier comment about counseling, 
when people see their own numbers, their own transaction, it is 
much more salient to them, and they are much more willing to pay 
attention. And we hope that by making these disclosures more indi-
vidual specific, we will make them much more useful to consumers. 

Senator AKAKA. Thank you. Let me ask, finally, even in these 
difficult financial times, many of my constituents continue to pay 
excessive amounts for remittances—remittances when they send a 
portion of their hard-earned wages to relatives abroad. What must 
be done to better inform consumers about lower-cost remittances? 
And how can remittances be used to increase access to mainstream 
financial institutions? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, the Federal Reserve has been interested in 
this area as well. We have a program that allows for the low-cost 
sending of remittances. I think the Federal Reserve Bank of At-
lanta, working with the Mexican central bank, has developed some 
low-cost methods. I think this is an area where many mainstream 
institutions—banks and credit unions and the like—can provide 
cheaper, quicker services to minority communities. And this is an 
entree, this is a way to get a higher rate of participation by minori-
ties in the mainstream banking system. 

Since I have talked about this for a number of years, we have 
seen credit unions in particular, but also banks and others, offer 
new remittance services which gives them an opportunity to attract 
minority customers into their other services as well. So I think that 
is a positive development. 

Senator AKAKA. Well, thank you. Again, I want to express my ap-
preciation to your talented and dedicated staff as well as your work 
in this area. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator REED. Thank you, Senator Akaka. 
Senator Hutchison has just arrived, and if she is prepared, she 

will be recognized. Senator Hutchison, are you ready? 
Senator HUTCHISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman Bernanke. I wanted to focus again on 

the health care issue that we are certainly grappling with right 
now. And, of course, the cost estimates are all over the lot. CBO 
says there is no way this is going to lower the cost to Government. 
And what we are concerned about, of course, is that the Govern-
ment plan then attracts more and more from the private sector 
plans. 

I just wanted to ask you how you would assess another big Gov-
ernment health care program, in addition to Medicare and Med-
icaid that are already causing great concern for the future entitle-
ments that will be required; what you think that does to debt; and 
is it the right approach right now considering our economy; and let 
me just add, the disincentive to employers to hire people, which is 



43 

something that we are trying to do the reverse of right now when 
we have this high unemployment rate. 

Just give me your view of whether we should be looking at some-
thing different. Is there a problem here that you see on the horizon 
looking at the big picture and the long term? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. There are certainly a number of 
issues that health care reform is intended to address, like access, 
like quality, and so on. As I mentioned to a couple of your col-
leagues, though, I think that from a broad economic point of view, 
an extraordinarily important one is the cost. Medical costs have 
been rising more quickly than the GDP for a long time now, and 
even under existing arrangements, with Medicare and Medicaid 
and so on, estimates are that we will in a few decades be spending 
a very big part of the Federal budget just to cover those programs. 

And so while I think there are lots of reasons to look at our med-
ical system and try to find better ways to deliver health care to 
more Americans, I would urge Congress to pay a lot of attention 
to finding ways to bend the curve or to reduce the cost, particularly 
if the Federal Government is going to have a bigger share, because 
then the fiscal challenge becomes even greater. 

So if I could just propose that there be a lot of attention paid to 
how the program, however you look at it, however you choose to 
design it, find ways, either through consumer choice, through Gov-
ernment choice, however it is designed, to try to limit the so- 
called—to limit this ongoing increase that will really challenge our 
fiscal stability over a long period of time. 

Senator HUTCHISON. Does it concern you that CBO recently came 
out and said that it would, in fact, raise the curve, not lower it or 
bend it? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, I have not looked at that in detail, and I 
do not have any specific comments on the CBO’s analysis. But, 
again, to reiterate, I think we should make an important part of 
whatever health care reform we do close attention to the implica-
tions not only for the fiscal expenditure but also for the fact—also 
for the private sector, because the cost of health care affects busi-
nesses and households, you know, even outside the Government’s 
budget. So addressing that cost issue I think really needs to be a 
central part of the discussion. 

Senator HUTCHISON. One of the things that has been brought out 
is the Medicaid mandate and the cost to the States, and in my 
home State of Texas, it is estimated that it would add $3 billion 
a year to the State budget. And, of course, that is also a great con-
cern and it is being raised in all of the States with that kind of 
mandate on top of the struggling State budgets because revenue is 
down. Do you see that the mandate on Medicaid also is an issue 
that is going to affect the economy in the long term and the big 
picture? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, I understand the motivation and objective 
of trying to cover more people and to help people who are not al-
ready covered by insurance. Not to sound like a broken record, but, 
once again, the cost is the issue. And if Government is going to add 
these costs, they need to think about where else they can cut, 
where else they can raise revenue, because we need to have fiscal 
stability, fiscal sustainability going forward. 
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So as a broad measure, we need to think about how our Govern-
ment’s fiscal picture will look, you know, not just this year but 5 
years from now, 10 years from now, and make sure that, however 
we choose to structure our health care programs, we have a sus-
tainable fiscal outlook. 

Senator HUTCHISON. Well, thank you. I think that one thing we 
are trying to do is just slow this down enough that we can find the 
information and have the best facts that we can, and setting an ar-
bitrary August deadline seems to many of us to be very unwise be-
cause so much could happen that would be irreversible if we really 
do change our health care system to this extent with the cost and 
in a hard economic time anyway. And many of us are concerned as 
well that employers are going to be encouraged to just drop health 
care coverage, pay the fine, and let people go into the public sys-
tem, which then becomes a bigger burden on the Government but 
also the beginning of rationed health care in many views. 

So I thank you for saying that we ought to be very careful before 
we do add more entitlements to our health care system, and I hope 
you will work with us as we are able to get more and more infor-
mation about the real long-term consequences. 

Thank you. 
Senator AKAKA [presiding]. Thank you, Senator. 
We will now call on Senator Bayh for his questions. 
Senator BAYH. Thank you for being with us today, Mr. Chair-

man. I would like to follow up on Senator Hutchison’s question. I 
realize that you have not had a chance to review the OMB analysis 
of some of the different proposals that have come up here, but just 
let me ask you in general: If we enacted a health care reform pro-
posal that did not bend the curve, that would not really meet the 
long-term fiscal challenges that we are facing, in your opinion, 
would it? 

Mr. BERNANKE. If it did not, it would not. If it did not address 
the cost issue, it would not meet the challenges. 

Senator BAYH. So, in some ways, the test that is being applied 
around here, they are looking at health care in isolation rather 
than as a part of the broader fiscal picture. My concern is that the 
long-term fiscal policies that we are on now are unsustainable. I 
know you are concerned about the increasing debt of more than 2 
percent per year. Some people would say it really cannot increase 
more than the annual rate of GDP growth. 

If you look at this 5-year budget and the likely 5 years after that, 
in no year will the growth of the debt be really below 3 and in 
many years it will be substantially beyond that. So as you know, 
it takes on a multiplier effect. And if we do not come to grips with 
this, it really is going to get away from us. 

So if all we did was even pass a health care bill that was deficit 
neutral, did not make things worse but did not make it better fis-
cally over the next 10 years, that really does not get to the heart 
of the problem either, does it? 

Mr. BERNANKE. That is correct. 
Senator BAYH. So, in some ways, I think the standard we are 

holding ourselves to from a fiscal point of view is inadequate. And 
when at least the initial analysis of a couple of proposals suggested 
it might actually exacerbate the situation, well, that is a matter of 
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some concern. I know the President cares about that, too, and now 
they are looking at things that really can bend the curve, hopefully 
because it is just not sustainable, the financial path that we are 
on. 

Let me ask you about the revenue side of this. You have been 
an observer of the elected branches of Government for a fair 
amount of time, as have I. The path of least resistance here is to 
claim savings in some sort of out-years that may never materialize 
or to pretend to impose cost reductions that the Congress never has 
the backbone to actually enforce. 

There are about 18 different things that were proposed to bend 
to curve; 16 of them have been included, but they are largely pilots 
or small demonstration projects. They do not really get up to scale 
over the next 10 years in a way that is going to make a material 
impact on the deficits. 

If you were sitting where we are sitting, how do we—and the 
OMB is reluctant to score these things because they are just so 
amorphous and so long term it almost—it defies, you know, reliable 
analysis. 

What do you do if you are a policy maker in a case like that? 
Mr. BERNANKE. Well, you first judge to see if you have ap-

proaches which you think are sufficiently well documented that you 
think they would be reliable, and if so, you can score them. If not, 
you might put in triggers of various kinds and say, you know, we 
will limit the growth unless we show that we can reduce cost per 
person and by so much percent. So there might be ways to tie the 
expansion of the program to the success of cost-saving measures. 

Senator BAYH. Well, that certainly would be a good thing. You 
know, again, the difficulty is that some of these things have been— 
some companies have implemented some of them, and they have 
worked in sort of a microlevel. But they have never been done at 
scale so that they are not included in the proposal at scale. So the 
OMB says, Look, intuitively it makes some sense, but if you are 
asking us to put our reputation on the line with the hard score, 
just cannot do it. And as you know, it is difficult to estimate things 
a year or two in advance, let alone ten. So a lot of this is just edu-
cated guesswork, and that is—well, it is a difficult platform upon 
which to build long-term fiscal policy, and so that is one of the 
things that we are struggling with now. 

One of the proposals that has been suggested was to take—and, 
you know, here, as you are aware, there was some time ago an 
agreement made to reduce Medicare reimbursements for physi-
cians. We always waive it every year. And so now there are further 
savings in a variety programs that have been pledged as a part of 
this program. One has to look with some skepticism about whether 
we will actually enforce them. So to kind of take the politics out 
of it, to maximize the chances that the savings will actually be 
achieved, there is a proposal to create an independent commission 
outside of Congress to set Medicare reimbursement rates. 

Do you have an opinion about that from a fiscal policy stand-
point? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, I think that is ultimately up to Congress, 
but you have seen examples like Base Closing Commissions, things 
of that sort, which have tried to make a technical decision and then 
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Congress has had to vote it up or down. So maybe something like 
that would be promising. 

I guess I would note that things like reducing compensation to 
doctors can give you one-off savings, but you have also got to deal 
with just this ongoing growth rate, and that ties into the structure 
of our health care delivery system. So the question you have to ad-
dress is, are we, for example, over using technology? 

Senator BAYH. We need systemic reform, not just one-off savings. 
Mr. BERNANKE. That is right. That is right. 
Senator BAYH. We may have some of both. But you are right. In 

the long run, the rifle shots won’t get this done. 
I am having some cognitive dissonance, Chairman. One of the 

things in the stimulus package we enacted was some reduction in 
payroll taxes for most Americans to try and put some money in 
their pocket to buck up consumption. One of the proposals that is 
out there dealing with the employer mandate arena is to require 
employers below a certain size, or above a certain size that don’t 
participate to pay up to 8 percent higher payroll taxes as their con-
tribution to health care. How do we reconcile these two things? We 
would be cutting payroll taxes on the one hand to stimulate the 
economy, but possibly then raising them up to 8 percent on small 
and medium-sized businesses that don’t contribute to health care 
on the other. Do you have a reaction to that? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, in the short run, raising taxes in a reces-
sion will tend to weaken the economy, so there is no inconsistency 
there. I think the issue is if you are going to have additional cov-
erage, how are you going to finance that, and I assume that this 
proposal would be a way of financing that in the longer term. This 
is more of a long-term proposition. In terms of the economy, maybe 
if you are doing that, you might want to consider phasing it in 
slowly so that it doesn’t have an immediate impact on the profit-
ability of small business or on the demand of consumers. 

Senator BAYH. That is true. It is a short-term, long-term phe-
nomena. But as you know, businesses tend to make investment de-
cisions and even hiring decisions with an eye toward the inter-
mediate term and even the longer term, not just—— 

Mr. BERNANKE. That is true. 
Senator BAYH. ——the circumstances that they face today. So in 

some senses, we are trying to accomplish a humanitarian thing 
here, which is right, and make systemic reform, but reconcile that 
with the budget situation that we face and the need to not add bur-
dens to the economy at a time when, as you pointed out in your 
testimony, it is burdened enough. 

I just want to conclude by thanking you. I really appreciate your 
emphasis on the importance of fiscal policy. Your comments today 
reflected your op-ed piece in the Wall Street Journal. The hardest 
decision in this town over the next couple of years is going to be 
how do you go about altering the very accommodative policies that 
we are now pursuing, both monetarily and fiscally. It is going to 
take the wisdom of Solomon. I wish you the best with that, but I 
think we have got a good man in a position to do that. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. 
Senator BAYH. So I appreciate your appearance here today. 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you, Senator Bayh. 
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Senator Bennet. 
Senator BENNET. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thanks 

for hanging in there. And I apologize if I go over ground that was 
covered since I left. It is because we are working on some other 
things. 

The first thing I wanted to say is I, first of all, appreciate your 
leadership very much, appreciate the difficult times that we have 
been through and also your statement with regard to the exam-
iners and the regulators. But I just want to testify on behalf of the 
small businesses and small banks in my State that they really feel 
like the message is not getting through. 

And I know you talked about training. I know you talked about 
other kinds of things, all good, but I hope that we could work to-
gether somehow to create a set of metrics so that we can measure 
in some way whether or not your message is getting through. And 
nobody wants bad loans made, and I am the last person who would 
want that. But to the extent that it is true that that hesitancy that 
you mentioned this morning, that natural hesitancy in a time like 
this to be maybe more risk averse than you would otherwise be, to 
the extent that that is really affecting decisions that are being 
made at the local level, we ought to figure out what more we can 
do to clear that up, because where there are willing lenders and 
willing borrowers and where the loan is a reasonable one, given 
how tough these times are, we ought to be doing everything we 
can, I think, to make sure that happens. So I appreciate your will-
ingness to at least think about what more can be done. 

The second thing I wanted to ask you about, and quickly because 
my time is short, is on—you were reassuring this morning on the 
question of the stress test and what we learned from the banks’ 
ability to raise capital. I continue to hear from—but at the same 
time, you also recognize this coming potential crisis in commercial 
real estate and some other things. And I am having a hard time 
reconciling in my own mind how those two things are true at the 
same time. And I know there is a deep concern, continuing concern 
that the bid-ask spread for the assets that are on the books of 
these banks has really not shrunk very much and that we haven’t 
yet taken our medicine with respect to commercial real estate. 

I don’t know that you have got any more that you want to add 
on that, because you have already talked about it, but I am having 
a hard time seeing how, on the one hand, we should feel OK be-
cause the stress test came through fairly—the banks came through 
the stress test fairly well. They were able to raise private capital. 
But on the other hand, we know that this looming issue is out 
there with commercial real estate. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, it is not inconsistent. The stress test, first 
of all, applied to the top 19 banks and we found that there is still 
$600 billion of losses to be experienced in the next 2 years, so that 
is quite substantial. And our conclusion was that even after that 
$600 billion of losses, they would still be able to meet well-capital-
ized requirements. 

The other aspect is that a lot of the commercial real estate loans 
are in smaller banks, and so some smaller banks which were not 
counted in the stress test, were not examined in the stress test, 
will be facing those costs going forward. 
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So it is a major challenge to the banking system. I discussed with 
a couple of your colleagues some of the things that the Fed is 
doing, and I think what we will see is that banks faced with com-
mercial real estate loans which cannot perform at the original 
terms will be trying to find renegotiations to allow at least partial 
performance on—— 

Senator BENNET. And it is my sense that up until now, there has 
been an inclination to roll over these financings, but what hasn’t 
happened yet is a resetting of the underlying valuation of the as-
sets, which is still something that we are going to be facing, I 
think, in the next 12 months—over the next 12 months. 

One very quick question and then a longer one. I will be very 
brief. You mentioned twice this morning that I heard that you 
thought that the TALF had had an effect on small business lending 
and consumer lending and I just wondered what the evidence of 
that is. 

Mr. BERNANKE. The evidence is, first, in the secondary market, 
you can see the spreads on securitizations that are traded and 
those have come in quite substantially. And we have also identi-
fied—we have talked to lenders who have said that the ability to 
issue these securitized products has freed up their balance sheets 
to make new loans. And so we do have some evidence for that. 

Some of that was discussed, by the way, in the Financial Over-
sight Board that oversees the TARP just released its second quar-
ter report, and that has discussion of some of these issues because 
the TALF is partly a TARP facility. 

Senator BENNET. I will look at that. I think that the commercial 
paper efforts were so successful, at least in my view, that I hope 
we will see similar success here. I don’t know. 

The last question I had is just as you think about unwinding this 
giant bridge loan to the economy that the taxpayers have been 
forced to make and that the Fed has done, we have got a lot of 
work to do around here thinking about what we do about these 
mountains of debt that we have got on the Federal Government 
and our deficit. I know there was some of this in your written testi-
mony. I wonder if you have got anything you would like to say to 
us about how we need to think about that side of the equation as 
you are thinking about unwinding the work that the Fed has done. 
How do we acknowledge that when you are in a recession like this, 
it has been appropriate to do what has been done, but as we come 
out of this recession, we need to get our fiscal house in order? 

Mr. BERNANKE. It is very tough and I don’t envy you, your task. 
I think one small piece of advice would be instead of thinking about 
this as a year-to-year situation, think about the whole trajectory. 
How are we going to go forward, not just this year and next year, 
but over the next 5 years and 10 years, taking into account what 
we know about population aging, health care costs, and those 
things. So the whole path is what matters, not just this year. 

Senator BENNET. Well, thank you for your service. Thanks for 
your testimony. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Senator Bennet. 
Senator Kohl. 
Senator KOHL. Thank you, Senator Akaka. 
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Mr. Bernanke, the Federal Reserve has been increasing their bal-
ance sheet over the past year, as you know, and created many new 
lending programs to continue the flow of credit to consumers as 
well as stabilize the financial markets. Additionally, the Federal 
Reserve announced that it will purchase up to one-and-a-quarter 
trillion dollars of mortgage-backed securities by the end of 2009 to 
help support the housing markets, and that is good, too. 

Despite all these efforts, loans and lines of credit are hard to 
come by for many creditworthy consumers in smaller communities 
and community banks are having a difficult time originating new 
loans due to liquidity problems, as I am sure you are very well 
aware of. The Federal Reserve has done precious little, many peo-
ple say, for small community banks at the national level. So when 
and what can the Federal Reserve do to help small banks all across 
our country start lending again? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, we agree with you that the community 
banks are very important, and as I was mentioning to one of your 
colleagues, in many cases where large banks are withdrawing from 
small business lending or from local lending, the community banks 
are stepping in, and we recognize that and think it is very impor-
tant. 

The Federal Reserve provides similar support to small banks 
that we do to large banks in that you mentioned liquidity. We pro-
vide discount window loans or loans through the Term Auction Fa-
cility and smaller banks are eligible to receive that liquidity at fa-
vorable interest rates. 

It is not our department, but the Treasury has been working to 
expand the range of banks which can receive the TARP capital 
funds and they have made significant progress in dealing with 
banks that don’t trade publicly. 

We have worked with smaller banks to try to address some of the 
regulatory burden that they face, and we have a variety of partner-
ships, for example, with minority banks to try to give them assist-
ance, technical assistance, and the like. 

I agree. If I were a small banker, I would be a little bit annoyed 
because the big banks seem to have gotten a lot more of the atten-
tion because it was the big banks and their failures that have real-
ly threatened our system. And that is why it is very important as 
we do financial regulatory reform that we address this too big to 
fail problem so that we don’t have this unbalanced situation where 
you either have to bail out a big bank or else it brings down the 
system. That is not acceptable and we have to fix that. 

But we are working with small banks, and personally, I always 
try to meet with small bank leaders and the ICBA and other trade 
associations, and I agree with you that they are very important. 
They are playing a very important role right now in our economy. 

Senator KOHL. You say you agree that they are important, that 
they play an important role in our economy. Are you satisfied that 
we are doing proportionately as much for small community banks 
as we are doing for the large banks? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, again, within the powers that we have in 
terms of providing liquidity and from the perspective of the Treas-
ury and the TARP providing capital, we are trying to provide an 
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even playing field to the extent we can do so. If you have other 
thoughts, I would be happy to think about it. 

Senator KOHL. Well, we have small bankers all across the coun-
try, and I am thinking about my own State of Wisconsin, that are 
wanting so much to do more business in their communities but 
they don’t have the liquidity to do it, and I am sure you understand 
that very well. And in these small communities, they are the back-
bone financially of the community. And, of course, I hear from 
them that they are not getting as much attention as they would 
like at the national level and I think you said that you agree. 

Mr. BERNANKE. I do agree. 
Senator KOHL. Thank you. While consumer spending has re-

mained flat through 2009, the personal savings rate, as you know, 
has finally started to rise, and quite substantially. The weak econ-
omy has made consumers more skeptical of borrowing and increas-
ingly aware of their spending habits, as I am sure you know. As 
we here consider reforms to the banking system to help financial 
institutions prepare for possible future economic downturns, we 
need also to help prepare the American families across the country 
for their next economic crisis. Do you have any policy recommenda-
tions that would help continue the upward trend of the personal 
savings rate and avoid another bubble based on consumer activity? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, there are very few silver linings to this cri-
sis, but I think one of them is the increased thrift and increased 
attention to family finances that is going to come out of it. So we 
welcome the higher savings rate. It is constructive for the country. 
It is constructive—it reduces our dependence on foreign lenders. It 
supports investment. So it strengthens family finances, so I think 
that is positive. 

The Government policy makers have been trying for many dec-
ades to find a magic bullet to increase saving, and given the low 
savings rates, obviously it has not been very successful. There have 
been a number of ideas. A number of them relate to what is called 
behavioral approaches, taking account of the fact that people are 
sometimes mentally lazy and you give them—the first choice you 
give them is the one they will take. 

So, for example, recently the Congress made changes to the law 
that allowed to make 401(k) contributions an opt-out rather than 
an opt-in choice for their workers, and they found that just by mak-
ing that simple change, that many more workers decided to con-
tribute to their 401(k) plan, and that builds up over time, of course, 
to a significant amount of saving. Many employers also contribute, 
match 401(k) contributions. 

So those are some of the kinds of methods that may be useful. 
I talked with Senator Akaka recently, just a few minutes ago, 
about financial literacy and financial education. And again, I think 
part of the issue, particularly among lower-income and minority 
populations who don’t save as much, is making them aware of the 
benefits of saving for retirement, for other life goals. So I think 
education has a role to play, as well. 

But I have to tell you, Senator, that the economics profession has 
not been extremely successful in finding good methods of increasing 
saving and it takes, unfortunately, this kind of crisis to change be-
havior the way we have seen it. 
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Senator KOHL. Thank you very much, Chairman Bernanke, and 
thank you very much, Senator Akaka. 

Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Senator Kohl, for your 
questions. 

I want to thank the Chairman for joining us today. 
The hearing record will remain open for 1 week so Members can 

submit additional statements or questions they may have. 
This hearing is adjourned. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. 
[Whereupon, at 12:51 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
[Prepared statements, responses to written questions, and addi-

tional material supplied for the record follow:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CHRISTOPHER J. DODD 

I’d like to welcome Chairman Bernanke, who has worked hard to address enor-
mous challenges during a difficult time in our Nation’s history. 

If the success of our Government’s attempts to get our economy back on track 
were to be measured by executive pay or the big banks’ bottom lines, perhaps today 
would be a day to celebrate the success of that hard work. After all, leading econo-
mists believe that these indicators are signs that we have averted utter catastrophe, 
and suggest that a recovery may be imminent. 

But while this recession may have begun on Wall Street, the recovery won’t be 
real until and unless it’s felt on Main Street. And so today is a day to ask: When 
will working families in my State of Connecticut and around the country start to 
feel the effects of our work to restore our economy? 

After all, today we meet to receive the semiannual monetary policy report man-
dated in the 1978 Humphrey-Hawkins Full Employment Act. 

And if the goal is full employment, the news today is grim. 
Unemployment in June was 9.5 percent—the highest level in 26 years. Most 

economists and the Fed itself believe that it could top 10 percent before the end of 
the year. 

Meanwhile, Americans who have lost, or are worried about losing, their jobs, 
homes, or retirement security have watched as others reap the first benefits of our 
Government’s response. 

They hear about a stock market rally, and wonder if it will ever be enough to 
make up for the retirement savings that have been wiped out. 

They hear about million-dollar bonuses going to CEOs whose firms caused the 
meltdown in the first place, while rank and file workers across the country are laid 
off or forced to accept pay cuts. 

They hear about big banks, bailed out with billions of taxpayer dollars and Gov-
ernment-backed credit and now reporting billions in profits. 

But they still can’t get a loan to send their kid to college or buy a new car. They’re 
still getting slammed by these same companies with obscene fees and credit card 
interest rate hikes. 

And despite hearing from everyone in Washington that stabilizing the housing 
market is key to stabilizing the economy, they’re still having trouble modifying their 
mortgages, even as 10,000 families a day are hit with foreclosure notices. 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your hard work on the monetary policy side of the 
equation and the positive indicators we have seen in recent weeks. But these posi-
tive indicators seem to be stuck at the top. And we on this Committee work for the 
American people. 

When can they expect the recovery that they have funded? When will working 
families see their rally? Their pay raise? 

What are you doing as the holding company supervisor of these recipients of 
TARP and other extraordinary Government assistance to ensure they are serving 
the interests of the American people? 

These struggling Americans aren’t ready for an ‘‘exit strategy’’ for economic recov-
ery efforts. First, the recovery must reach them. 

As we move forward, we need to make sure we lay a strong foundation for eco-
nomic recovery that will reach every corner of this country. Part of that foundation 
will entail reforming financial regulation so that the mistakes that got us into this 
mess are not repeated. 

As you know, I have called for, and the Administration has proposed, an inde-
pendent consumer financial protection agency as part of that mission. 

But the Administration has also proposed expanding the Fed’s powers over sys-
temically important companies. I have a number of concerns about this proposal. 
Not least of which, why does the Fed deserve more authority when it failed to pre-
vent the current crisis? 

Mr. Chairman, all of us understand the importance of the work you are doing. 
And we look forward to continuing to partner with you in that effort. 

But the financiers who engineered this crisis aren’t the reason we’re here. It’s the 
millions of families who are still struggling, still falling behind. And I hope that 
they can be the focus of today’s hearing, as well as our efforts going forward. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR RICHARD C. SHELBY 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. 
The purpose of today’s hearing is to oversee the Federal Open Market Commit-

tee’s conduct of monetary policy. There is no doubt that we are in a very challenging 
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economic environment. The economy is extremely weak. Bank lending remains slug-
gish and unemployment is rising rapidly. 

The unemployment rate stands at a 26-year high and is expected to increase. Al-
though the Fed has gone to great lengths to inject liquidity into our economy, its 
efforts are largely designed to assist banks, especially large money-center financial 
institutions. 

Many small businesses, however, are desperately seeking capital from the finan-
cial sector and have not been able to secure it. I have heard from a number of Ala-
bama companies that have been virtually abandoned by all of their traditional fund-
ing providers. 

While it is important to bring stability to the financial sector, if the part of our 
economy most responsible for job creation—small business—cannot obtain funding, 
such stability will be short lived. 

Going forward, the measure of success will have to include whether Main Street 
businesses are retaining or even adding jobs. 

While I understand that the FOMC cannot by itself solve all our economic prob-
lems, the effective conduct of monetary policy is a necessary condition for economic 
recovery. 

Therefore, today I hope to hear from Chairman Bernanke whether the FOMC will 
need to take additional steps to help revive our economy. 

Because interest rates remain at record lows, I am interested to hear what other 
specific actions the FOMC can and is prepared to take if additional easing is nec-
essary. 

In addition, I would like to know what Chairman Bernanke believes can be done 
to spur lending to small and medium businesses. While monetary policy is the cen-
tral focus of this hearing, I believe we must also examine the Fed’s performance as 
a bank regulator as well as its participation in bail-outs over the past year. 

I do not believe that the Board or the regional banks have handled their regu-
latory responsibilities very well. Many of the large financial companies that have 
been the focus the Fed’s bailout efforts were also subject to the Fed’s regulatory 
oversight. While they were regulated by the Fed, these firms were allowed to take 
great risks both on and off their balance sheets. 

When the housing bubble burst, however, those risky positions were exposed and 
firms had to scramble to shore up their finances and the credit crunch quickly fol-
lowed. 

I am not aware of any effort on the part of the Fed, prior to the crisis, to question 
or require such firms to take any actions to address the significant risks they were 
taking. In fact, the only effort of which I am aware is an effort to modernize bank 
capital standards. This effort could have resulted in a significant reduction in over-
all bank capital levels. 

I wonder where we would be today if the Fed had been able to act on its desire 
to eliminate the leverage ratio. 

I cannot imagine a scenario where banks would fair better with less capital dur-
ing a period of financial stress such as the one we are currently experiencing. 

If the Fed had conducted its regulatory oversight with greater diligence, I do not 
think the financial crisis would have achieved the depth and scope that it did. 

In the end, it was the failure of the Fed to adequately supervise our largest finan-
cial institutions that required the deployment of its monetary policy resources to 
stave off financial disaster. 

In light of the Fed’s record of failure as a bank regulator, it should come as no 
surprise that the Congress is taking a closer look at the Fed and reconsidering its 
regulatory mandate. 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR TIM JOHNSON 

Thank you, Chairman Bernanke for being here today. As the economy continues 
to undergo a period of stress and volatility, I look forward to hearing the Fed’s eco-
nomic forecast for the rest of 2009 and into 2010. 

The Fed continues to have a full plate as it looks for ways to address the problems 
plaguing our economy. I applaud your efforts to date to achieve economic stability. 
Unfortunately, I suspect we are not yet at the end of the road in terms the chal-
lenges facing our economy. 

I am committed to our Nation’s economic recovery and to ensuring the safety and 
soundness of the financial sector without placing unnecessary burdens on the tax-
payer. In the long run, the best way to protect taxpayers is to fashion a functional 
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regulatory system that prevents situations like the ones we are currently experi-
encing from arising again. 

As the Banking Committee tackles financial regulatory restructuring in coming 
weeks, we will continue to look to your expertise. As many others have noted, the 
status quo is no longer an option. It is my hope that Members of this Committee 
from both sides of the aisle can construct a proposal that reflects the needs of our 
Nation’s taxpayers, consumers and investors, and financial markets and institutions 
to achieve economic recovery and needed reform. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JACK REED 

Today’s hearing provides an important opportunity to hear from Chairman 
Bernanke on the overall health of the economy, labor market conditions, and the 
housing sector. These semiannual hearings are a critical part of ensuring appro-
priate oversight of the Federal Reserve’s integral role to restore stability in our 
economy and protect families in Rhode Island and across the country. 

I continue to work with my colleagues on this Committee to address three key 
aspects of recovering from the financial crisis. First, we must stabilize and revive 
the housing markets. With estimates of more than a million foreclosures this year 
alone, we must recognize this as a national emergency no different than when banks 
are on the verge of failing. One in eight mortgages is in default or foreclosure. These 
are more than statistics. They represent individuals and families uprooted, finances 
destroyed, and communities in turmoil. We need to keep pushing servicers to ex-
pand their capacity and hold them accountable for their performance. And we need 
to make the process more transparent for homeowners. 

Second, we need to create jobs, which the American Recovery and Reinvestment 
Act is already doing throughout the U.S. Although there have been some positive 
signs in the economic outlook, the unemployment rate in Rhode Island and nation-
ally has continued to climb steeply. In the 5 months since you addressed the Com-
mittee in February, the national unemployment rate has risen from 8.1 percent to 
9.5 percent, and in Rhode Island it has surged from 10.5 percent to 12.4 percent— 
the second highest in the country. I will soon introduce legislation to encourage 
more States to use work share programs, similar to our program in Rhode Island, 
which provide businesses with the flexibility to reduce hours instead of cutting jobs. 

Third, we need to stabilize and revitalize the financial markets. We’ve made sig-
nificant progress in this area, but we need to continue to monitor these institutions 
to ensure they remain well-capitalized and are able to withstand market conditions 
much better than they did in the recent past. And we need to be smart about the 
Federal Reserve lending programs to get our credit and capital markets once again 
operating efficiently and effectively. This is especially true for small businesses, our 
job creators, which are the key to our Nation’s economic recovery. 

Finally, complimenting all of these is a need for comprehensive reform of the fi-
nancial regulatory system. We face several major challenges in this area, including 
addressing systemic risk, consolidating a complex and fragmented system of regu-
lators, and increasing transparency and accountability in traditionally unregulated 
markets. It is important to recognize that our economic problems have been years 
in the making. It will not be easy to get our economy back on the right track. But 
in working with President Obama we can begin to turn the tide by enacting policies 
that create jobs and restore confidence in our economy. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BEN S. BERNANKE 
CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM 

JULY 22, 2009 

Chairman Dodd, Ranking Member Shelby, and other Members of the Committee, 
I am pleased to present the Federal Reserve’s semiannual Monetary Policy Report 
to the Congress. 
Economic and Financial Developments in the First Half of 2009 

Aggressive policy actions taken around the world last fall may well have averted 
the collapse of the global financial system, an event that would have had extremely 
adverse and protracted consequences for the world economy. Even so, the financial 
shocks that hit the global economy in September and October were the worst since 
the 1930s, and they helped push the global economy into the deepest recession since 
World War II. The U.S. economy contracted sharply in the fourth quarter of last 
year and the first quarter of this year. More recently, the pace of decline appears 
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to have slowed significantly, and final demand and production have shown tentative 
signs of stabilization. The labor market, however, has continued to weaken. Con-
sumer price inflation, which fell to low levels late last year, remained subdued in 
the first 6 months of 2009. 

To promote economic recovery and foster price stability, the Federal Open Market 
Committee (FOMC) last year brought its target for the Federal funds rate to a his-
torically low range of 0 to 1⁄4 percent, where it remains today. The FOMC antici-
pates that economic conditions are likely to warrant maintaining the Federal funds 
rate at exceptionally low levels for an extended period. 

At the time of our February report, financial markets at home and abroad were 
under intense strains, with equity prices at multiyear lows, risk spreads for private 
borrowers at very elevated levels, and some important financial markets essentially 
shut. Today, financial conditions remain stressed, and many households and busi-
nesses are finding credit difficult to obtain. Nevertheless, on net, the past few 
months have seen some notable improvements. For example, interest rate spreads 
in short-term money markets, such as the interbank market and the commercial 
paper market, have continued to narrow. The extreme risk aversion of last fall has 
eased somewhat, and investors are returning to private credit markets. Reflecting 
this greater investor receptivity, corporate bond issuance has been strong. Many 
markets are functioning more normally, with increased liquidity and lower bid- 
asked spreads. Equity prices, which hit a low point in March, have recovered to 
roughly their levels at the end of last year, and banks have raised significant 
amounts of new capital. 

Many of the improvements in financial conditions can be traced, in part, to policy 
actions taken by the Federal Reserve to encourage the flow of credit. For example, 
the decline in interbank lending rates and spreads was facilitated by the actions of 
the Federal Reserve and other central banks to ensure that financial institutions 
have adequate access to short-term liquidity, which in turn has increased the sta-
bility of the banking system and the ability of banks to lend. Interest rates and 
spreads on commercial paper dropped significantly as a result of the backstop li-
quidity facilities that the Federal Reserve introduced last fall for that market. Our 
purchases of agency mortgage-backed securities and other longer-term assets have 
helped lower conforming fixed mortgage rates. And the Term Asset-Backed Securi-
ties Loan Facility (TALF), which was implemented this year, has helped restart the 
securitization markets for various classes of consumer and small business credit. 

Earlier this year, the Federal Reserve and other Federal banking regulatory agen-
cies undertook the Supervisory Capital Assessment Program (SCAP), popularly 
known as the stress test, to determine the capital needs of the largest financial in-
stitutions. The results of the SCAP were reported in May, and they appeared to in-
crease investor confidence in the U.S. banking system. Subsequently, the great ma-
jority of institutions that underwent the assessment have raised equity in public 
markets. And, on June 17, 10 of the largest U.S. bank holding companies—all but 
one of which participated in the SCAP—repaid a total of nearly $70 billion to the 
Treasury. 

Better conditions in financial markets have been accompanied by some improve-
ment in economic prospects. Consumer spending has been relatively stable so far 
this year, and the decline in housing activity appears to have moderated. Businesses 
have continued to cut capital spending and liquidate inventories, but the likely slow-
down in the pace of inventory liquidation in coming quarters represents another fac-
tor that may support a turnaround in activity. Although the recession in the rest 
of the world led to a steep drop in the demand for U.S. exports, this drag on our 
economy also appears to be waning, as many of our trading partners are also seeing 
signs of stabilization. 

Despite these positive signs, the rate of job loss remains high and the unemploy-
ment rate has continued its steep rise. Job insecurity, together with declines in 
home values and tight credit, is likely to limit gains in consumer spending. The pos-
sibility that the recent stabilization in household spending will prove transient is 
an important downside risk to the outlook. 

In conjunction with the June FOMC meeting, Board members and Reserve Bank 
presidents prepared economic projections covering the years 2009 through 2011. 
FOMC participants generally expect that, after declining in the first half of this 
year, output will increase slightly over the remainder of 2009. The recovery is ex-
pected to be gradual in 2010, with some acceleration in activity in 2011. Although 
the unemployment rate is projected to peak at the end of this year, the projected 
declines in 2010 and 2011 would still leave unemployment well above FOMC partici-
pants’ views of the longer-run sustainable rate. All participants expect that inflation 
will be somewhat lower this year than in recent years, and most expect it to remain 
subdued over the next 2 years. 
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1 For further discussion of the Federal Reserve’s ‘‘exit strategy’’ from its current policy stance, 
see ‘‘Monetary Policy as the Economy Recovers’’ in Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System (2009), Monetary Policy Report to the Congress (Washington: Board of Governors, July), 
pp. 34–37. 

Policy Challenges 
Monetary Policy 

In light of the substantial economic slack and limited inflation pressures, mone-
tary policy remains focused on fostering economic recovery. Accordingly, as I men-
tioned earlier, the FOMC believes that a highly accommodative stance of monetary 
policy will be appropriate for an extended period. However, we also believe that it 
is important to assure the public and the markets that the extraordinary policy 
measures we have taken in response to the financial crisis and the recession can 
be withdrawn in a smooth and timely manner as needed, thereby avoiding the risk 
that policy stimulus could lead to a future rise in inflation. 1 The FOMC has been 
devoting considerable attention to issues relating to its exit strategy, and we are 
confident that we have the necessary tools to implement that strategy when appro-
priate. 

To some extent, our policy measures will unwind automatically as the economy 
recovers and financial strains ease, because most of our extraordinary liquidity fa-
cilities are priced at a premium over normal interest rate spreads. Indeed, total Fed-
eral Reserve credit extended to banks and other market participants has declined 
from roughly $1.5 trillion at the end of 2008 to less than $600 billion, reflecting the 
improvement in financial conditions that has already occurred. In addition, bank re-
serves held at the Fed will decline as the longer-term assets that we own mature 
or are prepaid. Nevertheless, should economic conditions warrant a tightening of 
monetary policy before this process of unwinding is complete, we have a number of 
tools that will enable us to raise market interest rates as needed. 

Perhaps the most important such tool is the authority that the Congress granted 
the Federal Reserve last fall to pay interest on balances held at the Fed by deposi-
tory institutions. Raising the rate of interest paid on reserve balances will give us 
substantial leverage over the Federal funds rate and other short-term market inter-
est rates, because banks generally will not supply funds to the market at an interest 
rate significantly lower than they can earn risk free by holding balances at the Fed-
eral Reserve. Indeed, many foreign central banks use the ability to pay interest on 
reserves to help set a floor on market interest rates. The attractiveness to banks 
of leaving their excess reserve balances with the Federal Reserve can be further in-
creased by offering banks a choice of maturities for their deposits. 

But interest on reserves is by no means the only tool we have to influence market 
interest rates. For example, we can drain liquidity from the system by conducting 
reverse repurchase agreements, in which we sell securities from our portfolio with 
an agreement to buy them back at a later date. Reverse repurchase agreements, 
which can be executed with primary dealers, Government-sponsored enterprises, 
and a range of other counterparties, are a traditional and well-understood method 
of managing the level of bank reserves. If necessary, another means of tightening 
policy is outright sales of our holdings of longer-term securities. Not only would such 
sales drain reserves and raise short-term interest rates, but they also could put up-
ward pressure on longer-term interest rates by expanding the supply of longer-term 
assets. In sum, we are confident that we have the tools to raise interest rates when 
that becomes necessary to achieve our objectives of maximum employment and price 
stability. 
Fiscal Policy 

Our economy and financial markets have faced extraordinary near-term chal-
lenges, and strong and timely actions to respond to those challenges have been nec-
essary and appropriate. I have discussed some of the measures taken by the Federal 
Reserve to promote economic growth and financial stability. The Congress also has 
taken substantial actions, including the passage of a fiscal stimulus package. Never-
theless, even as important steps have been taken to address the recession and the 
intense threats to financial stability, maintaining the confidence of the public and 
financial markets requires that policy makers begin planning now for the restora-
tion of fiscal balance. Prompt attention to questions of fiscal sustainability is par-
ticularly critical because of the coming budgetary and economic challenges associ-
ated with the retirement of the baby-boom generation and continued increases in 
the costs of Medicare and Medicaid. Addressing the country’s fiscal problems will 
require difficult choices, but postponing those choices will only make them more dif-
ficult. Moreover, agreeing on a sustainable long-run fiscal path now could yield con-
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siderable near-term economic benefits in the form of lower long-term interest rates 
and increased consumer and business confidence. Unless we demonstrate a strong 
commitment to fiscal sustainability, we risk having neither financial stability nor 
durable economic growth. 
Regulatory Reform 

A clear lesson of the recent financial turmoil is that we must make our system 
of financial supervision and regulation more effective, both in the United States and 
abroad. In my view, comprehensive reform should include at least the following key 
elements: 

• a prudential approach that focuses on the stability of the financial system as 
a whole, not just the safety and soundness of individual institutions, and that 
includes formal mechanisms for identifying and dealing with emerging systemic 
risks; 

• stronger capital and liquidity standards for financial firms, with more-stringent 
standards for large, complex, and financially interconnected firms; 

• the extension and enhancement of supervisory oversight, including effective con-
solidated supervision, to all financial organizations that could pose a significant 
risk to the overall financial system; 

• an enhanced bankruptcy or resolution regime, modeled on the current system 
for depository institutions, that would allow financially troubled, systemically 
important nonbank financial institutions to be wound down without broad dis-
ruption to the financial system and the economy; 

• enhanced protections for consumers and investors in their financial dealings; 
• measures to ensure that critical payment, clearing, and settlement arrange-

ments are resilient to financial shocks, and that practices related to the trading 
and clearing of derivatives and other financial instruments do not pose risks to 
the financial system as a whole; and 

• improved coordination across countries in the development of regulations and 
in the supervision of internationally active firms. 

The Federal Reserve has taken and will continue to take important steps to 
strengthen supervision, improve the resiliency of the financial system, and to in-
crease the macroprudential orientation of our oversight. For example, we are ex-
panding our use of horizontal reviews of financial firms to provide a more com-
prehensive understanding of practices and risks in the financial system. 

The Federal Reserve also remains strongly committed to effectively carrying out 
our responsibilities for consumer protection. Over the past 3 years, the Federal Re-
serve has written rules providing strong protections for mortgage borrowers and 
credit card users, among many other substantive actions. Later this week, the Board 
will issue a proposal using our authority under the Truth in Lending Act, which will 
include new, consumer-tested disclosures as well as rule changes applying to mort-
gages and home equity lines of credit; in addition, the proposal includes new rules 
governing the compensation of mortgage originators. We are expanding our super-
visory activities to include risk-focused reviews of consumer compliance in nonbank 
subsidiaries of holding companies. Our community affairs and research areas have 
provided support and assistance for organizations specializing in foreclosure mitiga-
tion, and we have worked with nonprofit groups on strategies for neighborhood sta-
bilization. The Federal Reserve’s combination of expertise in financial markets, pay-
ment systems, and supervision positions us well to protect the interests of con-
sumers in their financial transactions. We look forward to discussing with the Con-
gress ways to further formalize our institution’s strong commitment to consumer 
protection. 
Transparency and Accountability 

The Congress and the American people have a right to know how the Federal Re-
serve is carrying out its responsibilities and how we are using taxpayers’ resources. 
The Federal Reserve is committed to transparency and accountability in its oper-
ations. We report on our activities in a variety of ways, including reports like the 
one I am presenting to the Congress today, other testimonies, and speeches. The 
FOMC releases a statement immediately after each regularly scheduled meeting 
and detailed minutes of each meeting on a timely basis. We have increased the fre-
quency and scope of the published economic forecasts of FOMC participants. We 
provide the public with detailed annual reports on the financial activities of the Fed-
eral Reserve System that are audited by an independent public accounting firm. We 
also publish a complete balance sheet each week. 
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We have recently taken additional steps to better inform the public about the pro-
grams we have instituted to combat the financial crisis. We expanded our Web site 
this year to bring together already available information as well as considerable new 
information on our policy programs and financial activities. 2 In June, we initiated 
a monthly report to the Congress (also posted on our Web site) that provides even 
more information on Federal Reserve liquidity programs, including breakdowns of 
our lending, the associated collateral, and other facets of programs established to 
address the financial crisis. 3 These steps should help the public understand the ef-
forts that we have taken to protect the taxpayer as we supply liquidity to the finan-
cial system and support the functioning of key credit markets. 

The Congress has recently discussed proposals to expand the audit authority of 
the Government Accountability Office (GAO) over the Federal Reserve. As you 
know, the Federal Reserve is already subject to frequent reviews by the GAO. The 
GAO has broad authority to audit our operations and functions. The Congress re-
cently granted the GAO new authority to conduct audits of the credit facilities ex-
tended by the Federal Reserve to ‘‘single and specific’’ companies under the author-
ity provided by section 13(3) of the Federal Reserve Act, including the loan facilities 
provided to, or created for, American International Group and Bear Stearns. The 
GAO and the Special Inspector General have the right to audit our TALF program, 
which uses funds from the Troubled Assets Relief Program. 

The Congress, however, purposefully—and for good reason—excluded from the 
scope of potential GAO reviews some highly sensitive areas, notably monetary policy 
deliberations and operations, including open market and discount window oper-
ations. In doing so, the Congress carefully balanced the need for public account-
ability with the strong public policy benefits that flow from maintaining an appro-
priate degree of independence for the central bank in the making and execution of 
monetary policy. Financial markets, in particular, likely would see a grant of review 
authority in these areas to the GAO as a serious weakening of monetary policy inde-
pendence. Because GAO reviews may be initiated at the request of members of Con-
gress, reviews or the threat of reviews in these areas could be seen as efforts to try 
to influence monetary policy decisions. A perceived loss of monetary policy independ-
ence could raise fears about future inflation, leading to higher long-term interest 
rates and reduced economic and financial stability. We will continue to work with 
the Congress to provide the information it needs to oversee our activities effectively, 
yet in a way that does not compromise monetary policy independence. 
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BENNETT 
FROM BEN S. BERNANKE 

Q.1. Mr. Chairman, I understand that there may be up to as much 
as $1.2 trillion in U.S. company earnings in European banks, which 
were generated from the sale of products and services outside the 
U.S. The complicated nature of our U.S. tax system has worked to 
trap these earnings overseas. A few years ago, Congress passed a 
bill that allowed companies to bring some of those earnings back 
at a reduced tax rate, and in less than 18 months, more than $300 
billion was invested in the U.S., and that cash worked its way 
through the economy. Do you believe it would be beneficial to 
incentivize companies again to bring those earnings back to the 
U.S.? Would it make sense to pursue policies to have those earn-
ings be held first as deposits in U.S. banks, which would provide 
banks with a capital infusion at a time when they desperately need 
them? 
A.1. With regard to specific tax proposals, as you know I have 
avoided taking a position on explicit budget issues during my ten-
ure as Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board. I believe that these 
are fundamental decisions that must be made by the Congress, the 
Administration, and the American people. Instead, I have at-
tempted to articulate the principles that I believe most economists 
would agree are important for the long-term performance of the 
economy and for helping fiscal policy to contribute as much as pos-
sible to that performance. 

In that regard, a number of economic studies have shown that 
the U.S. corporate tax structure encourages multinational firms to 
retain earnings in their foreign affiliates rather than repatriating 
them to their U.S. parents. Indeed, the temporary tax reduction en-
acted in 2004, which cut the tax rate on repatriated earnings from 
35 percent to 5.25 percent for 1 year, encouraged U.S. multi-
nationals to repatriate about $300 billion in 2005, markedly higher 
than their annual average of around $60 billion in the previous few 
years. 

The economic literature generally has found that most firms that 
participated in the repatriation tax holiday apparently did not use 
these funds to boost their investment or hiring, although there is 
some mixed evidence that a small portion of firms facing financial 
constraints may have increased their investment spending. Instead, 
the bulk of these repatriations apparently were distributed to the 
shareholders of these firms, primarily through share repurchases. 
Presumably these shareholders either reinvested these funds or 
used them for consumption spending, either of which would have 
an effect on economic activity in the United States. 

We currently estimate that retained earnings at foreign affiliates 
were roughly $1.8 trillion at end 2008. The majority of these funds 
were invested in plant and equipment abroad with only around one 
quarter, or $450 billion, held as cash, short-term securities, and 
other liquid assets. We have little information on the nature of 
these liquid assets, but it is likely they include deposits in both Eu-
ropean and U.S. banks. It is not clearly evident that U.S. banks 
would substantively benefit from a policy that boosted repatriated 
earnings, as any increase in deposits would likely be temporary, 
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lasting only until firms decided how to allocate their repatriated 
earnings. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BUNNING 
FROM BEN S. BERNANKE 

Q.1. Back in March, Secretary Geithner, who was FOMC Vice- 
Chair under you and Chairman Greenspan, said he now thinks 
easy money policies by central banks were a cause of the housing 
bubble and financial crisis. Do you agree with him? 
A.1. I do not believe that money policies by central banks in ad-
vanced economies were a significant cause of the recent boom and 
bust in the U.S. housing sector and the associated financial crisis. 
The accommodative stance of monetary policy in the United States 
was necessary and appropriate to address the economic weakness 
and deflationary pressures earlier in this decade. As I have noted 
previously, I believe that an important part of the crisis was caused 
by global saving imbalances. Those global saving imbalances in-
creased the availability of credit to the U.S. housing sector and to 
other sectors of the U.S. economy, leading to a boom in housing 
construction and an associated credit boom. The role of global sav-
ings imbalances in the credit and housing boom and bust was am-
plified by a number of other factors, including inadequate mortgage 
underwriting, inadequate risk management practices by investors, 
regulatory loopholes that allowed some key financial institutions to 
assume very large risk positions without adequate supervision, and 
inaccurate assessments of risks by credit ratings agencies. 
Q.2. You said you think you can stop the expansion of the money 
supply from being inflationary. Does that mean you think the ex-
pansion of the money supply is permanent? 
A.2. Broad measures of the money supply, such as M2, have not 
grown particularly rapidly over the course of the financial crisis. By 
contrast, narrower measures, such as the monetary base, have 
grown significantly more rapidly. That growth can be attributed to 
the rapid expansion of bank reserves that has resulted from the li-
quidity programs that the Federal Reserve has implemented in 
order to stabilize financial markets and support economic activity. 
Nearly all of the increase in reserve is excess reserves—that is, re-
serves held by banks in addition to the level that they must hold 
to meet their reserve requirements. As long as banks are willing 
to hold those excess reserves, they will not contribute to more rapid 
expansion of the money supply. Moreover, as the Federal Reserve’s 
acquisition of assets slows, growth of reserves will also slow. When 
economic conditions improve sufficiently, the Federal Reserve will 
begin to normalize the stance of monetary policy; those actions will 
involve a reduction in the quantity of excess reserves and an in-
crease in short-term market rates, which will likely result in a re-
duction in some narrow measures of the money supply, such as the 
monetary base, and will keep the growth of the broad money aggre-
gates to rates consistent with sustainable growth and price sta-
bility. As a result of appropriate monetary policy actions, the 
above-trend expansion of narrow measures of money supply will 
not be permanent and will not lead to inflation pressures. 
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Q.3. Do you think a permanent expansion of the money supply, 
even if done in a noninflationary matter, is monetization of Federal 
debt? 
A.3. As noted above, growth of broad measures of the money sup-
ply, such as M2, has not been particularly rapid, and any above- 
trend growth of the money stock will not be permanent. 

Monetization of the debt generally is taken to mean a purchase 
of Government debt for the purpose of making deficit finance pos-
sible or to reduce the cost of Government finance. The Federal Re-
serve’s liquidity programs, including its purchases of Treasury se-
curities, were not designed for such purposes; indeed, it is worth 
noting that even with the expansion of the Federal Reserve’s bal-
ance sheet, the Federal Reserve’s holdings of Treasury securities 
are lower now than in 2007 before the onset of the crisis. The Fed-
eral Reserve’s liquidity programs are intended to support growth of 
private spending and thus overall economic activity by fostering 
the extension of credit to households and firms. 
Q.4. Do you believe forward-looking signs like the dollar, com-
modity prices, and bond yields are the best signs of coming infla-
tion? 
A.4. We use a variety of indicators, including those that you men-
tion, to help gauge the likely direction of inflation. A rise in com-
modity prices can add to firms’ costs and so create pressure for 
higher prices; this is especially the case for energy prices, which 
are an important component of costs for firms in a wide variety of 
industries. Similarly, a fall in the value of the dollar exerts upward 
pressure on prices of both imported goods and the domestic goods 
that compete with them. 

A central element in the dynamics of inflation, however, is the 
role played by inflation expectations. Even if firms were to pass 
higher costs from commodity prices or changes in the exchange rate 
into domestic prices, unless any such price increases become built 
into expectations of inflation and so into future wage and price de-
cisions, those price increases would likely be a one-time event rath-
er than the start of a higher ongoing rate of inflation. In this re-
gard, it should be noted that survey measures of long-run inflation 
expectations have thus far remained relatively stable, pointing to 
neither a rise in inflation nor a decline in inflation to unwanted 
levels. 

A rise in bond yields—the third indicator you mention—could 
itself be evidence of an upward movement in expected inflation. 
More specifically, a rise in yields on nominal Treasury securities 
that is not matched by a rise in yields on inflation-indexed securi-
ties (TIPS) could reflect higher expected inflation. Indeed, such 
movements in yields have occurred so far this year. However, the 
rise in nominal Treasury yields started from an exceptionally low 
level that likely reflected heightened demand for the liquidity of 
these securities and other special factors associated with the func-
tioning of Treasury markets. Those factors influencing nominal 
Treasury yields have made it particularly difficult recently to draw 
inferences about expected inflation from the TIPS market. The 
FOMC will remain alert to these and other indicators of inflation 
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as we gauge our future policy actions in pursuit of our dual man-
date at maximum employment and price stability. 
Q.5.a. Other central banks that pay interest on reserves set their 
policy rate using that tool. Now that you have the power to pay in-
terest on excess reserves, are you going to change the method of 
setting the target rate? 
A.5.a. At least for the foreseeable future, the Federal Reserve ex-
pects to continue to set a target (or a target range) for the Federal 
funds rate as part of its procedures for conducting monetary policy. 
The authority to pay interest on reserves gives the Federal Reserve 
an additional tool for hitting its target and thus affords the Federal 
Reserve the ability to modify its operating procedures in ways that 
could make the implementation of policy more efficient and effec-
tive. Also, the Federal Reserve is in the process of designing var-
ious tools for reserve management that could be helpful in the re-
moval of policy accommodation at the appropriate time and that 
use the authority to pay interest on reserves. However, the Federal 
Reserve has made no decisions at this time on possible changes to 
its framework for monetary policy implementation. 
Q.5.b. Assuming you were to make such a change, would that lead 
to a permanent expansion of the money supply? 
A.5.b. No. These tools are designed to implement monetary policy 
more efficiently and effectively. Their use would have no significant 
effect on broad measures of the money supply. It is possible that 
such a change could involve a permanently higher level of reserves 
in the banking system. However, the level of reserves under any 
such regime would still likely be much lower than at present and, 
in any case, would be fully consistent with banks’ demand for re-
serves at the FOMC’s target rate. As a result, the higher level of 
reserves in such a system would not have any implication for broad 
measures of money. 
Q.5.c. Would such an expansion essentially mean you have accom-
plished a one-time monetization of the Federal debt? 
A.5.c. No. If the Federal Reserve were to change its operating pro-
cedures in a way that involved a permanently higher level of bank-
ing system reserves, it is possible that the corresponding change on 
the asset side of the Federal Reserve’s balance sheet would be a 
permanently higher level of Treasury securities, but the change 
could also be accounted for by a higher level of other assets—for 
example, repurchase agreements conducted with the private sector. 
The purpose of any permanent increase in the level of the Federal 
Reserve’s holdings of Treasury securities would be to accommodate 
a higher level of reserves in the banking system rather than to fa-
cilitate the Treasury’s debt management. 
Q.6. Is the Government’s refusal to rescue CIT a sign that the bail-
outs are over and there is no more ‘‘too-big-to-fail’’ problem? 
A.6. The Federal Reserve does not comment on the condition of in-
dividual financial institutions such as CIT. 
Q.7. Do you plan to hold the Treasury and GSE securities on your 
books to maturity? 
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A.7. The evolution of the economy, the financial system, and infla-
tion pressures remain subject to considerable uncertainty. Reflect-
ing this uncertainty, the way in which various monetary policy 
tools will be used in the future by the Federal Reserve has not yet 
been determined. In particular, the Federal Reserve has not devel-
oped specific plans for its holdings of Treasury and GSE securities. 
Q.8. Which 13(3) facilities do you think are monetary policy and 
not rescue programs? 
A.8. The Federal Reserve developed all of the facilities that are 
available to multiple institutions as a means of supporting the 
availability of credit to firms and households and thus buoying eco-
nomic growth. Because supporting economic growth when the econ-
omy has been adversely affected by various types of shocks is a key 
function of monetary policy, all of the facilities that are available 
to multiple institutions can be considered part of the Federal Re-
serve’s monetary policy response to the crisis. In contrast, the fa-
cilities that the Federal Reserve established for single and specific 
institutions would ordinarily not be considered part of monetary 
policy. 
Q.9. Given the central role the President of the New York Fed has 
played in all the bailout actions by the Fed, why shouldn’t that job 
be subject to Senate confirmation in the future? 
A.9. Federal Reserve policy makers are highly accountable and an-
swerable to the Government of the United States and to the Amer-
ican people. The seven members of the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System are appointed by the President and con-
firmed by the Senate after a thorough process of public examina-
tion. The key positions of Chairman and Vice Chairman are subject 
to presidential and congressional review every four years, a sepa-
rate and shorter schedule than the 14-year terms of Board mem-
bers. The members of the Board of Governors account for seven 
seats on the FOMC. By statute, the other five members of the 
FOMC are drawn from the presidents of the 12 Federal Reserve 
Banks. District presidents are appointed through a process involv-
ing a broad search of qualified individuals by local boards of direc-
tors; the choice must then be approved by the Board of Governors. 
In creating the Federal Reserve System, the Congress combined a 
Washington-based Board with strong regional representation to 
carefully balance the variety of interests of a diverse Nation. The 
Federal Reserve Banks strengthen our policy deliberations by 
bringing real-time information about the economy from their dis-
trict contacts and by their diverse perspectives. 
Q.10. The current structure of the regional Federal Reserve Banks 
gives the banks that own the regional Feds governance powers, and 
thus regulatory powers over themselves. And with investment 
banks now under Fed regulation, it gives them power over their 
competitors. Don’t you think that is conflict of interest that we 
should address? 
A.10. Congress established the makeup of the boards of directors 
of the Federal Reserve Banks. The potential for conflicts of interest 
that might arise from the ownership of the shares of a Federal Re-
serve Bank by banking organizations in that Bank’s district are ad-
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dressed in several statutory and policy provisions. Section 4 of the 
Federal Reserve Act provides that the board of directors of Reserve 
Banks ‘‘shall administer the affairs of said bank fairly and impar-
tially and without discrimination in favor of or against any member 
bank or banks.’’ 12 U.S.C. §301. Reserve Bank directors are explic-
itly included among officials subject to the Federal conflict of inter-
est statute, 18 U.S.C. §208. That statute imposes criminal penalties 
on Reserve Bank directors who participate personally and substan-
tially as a director in any particular matter which, to the director’s 
knowledge, will affect the director’s financial interests or those of 
his or her spouse, minor children, or partner, or any firm or person 
of which the director is an officer, director, trustee, general part-
ner, or employee, or any other firm or person with whom the direc-
tor is negotiating for employment. Reserve Banks routinely provide 
training for their new directors that includes specific training on 
section 208, and Reserve Bank corporate secretaries are trained to 
respond to inquiries regarding possible conflicts in order to assist 
directors in complying with the statute. The Board also has adopt-
ed a policy specifically prohibiting Reserve Bank directors from, 
among other things, using their position for private gain or giving 
unwarranted preferential treatment to any organization. 

Reserve Bank directors are not permitted to be involved in mat-
ters relating to the supervision of particular banks or bank holding 
companies nor are they consulted regarding bank examination rat-
ings, potential enforcement actions, or similar supervisory issues. 
In addition, while the Board of Governors’ rules delegate to the Re-
serve Banks certain authorities for approval of specific types of ap-
plications and notices, Reserve Bank directors are not involved 
with oversight of those functions. Moreover, in order to avoid even 
the appearance of impropriety, the Board of Governors’ delegation 
rules withdraw the Reserve Banks’ authority where a senior officer 
or director of an involved party is also a director of a Reserve Bank 
or branch. Directors are also not involved in decisions regarding 
discount window lending to any financial institution. Finally, direc-
tors are not involved in awarding most contracts by the Reserve 
Banks. In the rare case where a contract requires director ap-
proval, directors who might have a conflict as a result of affiliation 
or stock ownership routinely recuse themselves or resign from the 
Reserve Bank board, and any involvement they would have in such 
a contract would be subject to the prohibitions in section 208 dis-
cussed above. 
Q.11. Do you think access to the discount window should be opened 
to nonbanks by Congress? 
A.11. The current episode has illustrated that nonbank financial 
institutions can occasionally experience severe liquidity needs that 
can pose significant systemic risks. In many cases, the Federal Re-
serve’s 13(3) authority may be sufficient to address these situa-
tions, which should arise relatively infrequently. However, a case 
could be made that certain types of nonbank institutions, such as 
primary dealers, should have ongoing access to the discount win-
dow; any such increased access would need to be coupled with more 
stringent regulation and supervision. The Federal Reserve also be-
lieves that the smooth functioning of various types of regulated 
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payment, clearing, and settlement utilities, some of which are orga-
nized as nonbanks, is critical to financial stability; a case could also 
be made that such organizations should be granted ongoing access 
to discount window credit. 
Q.12. Do you think any of the 13(3) facilities should be made per-
manent by Congress? 
A.12. As noted above, the issue of appropriate access to central 
bank credit by certain types of nonbank financial institutions de-
serves careful consideration by policy makers. The financial crisis 
has illustrated that various types of nonbank financial institutions 
can experience severe liquidity strains that pose risks to the entire 
financial system. However, whether access to the discount window 
should be granted to such institutions depends on a wide range of 
considerations and any decision would need to be based on careful 
study of all of the relevant issues. 
Q.13. For several reasons, I am doubtful that the Fed or anyone 
else can effectively regulate systemic risk. A better approach may 
be to limit the size and scope of firms so that future failures will 
not pose a danger to the system. Do you think that is a better way 
to go? 
A.13. I believe that it is important to improve the U.S. financial 
regulatory system so as to contain systemic risk and to address the 
related problem of ‘‘too-big-to-fail’’ financial institutions. The Fed-
eral Reserve and the Administration have proposed a number of 
ways to limit systemic risk and the problem of ‘‘too-big-to-fail’’ fi-
nancial institutions. 

Imposing artificial limits on the size of scope of individual firms 
will not necessarily reduce systemic risk and could reduce competi-
tiveness. A challenge of this approach would be to address the fi-
nancial institutions that already are large and complex. Such insti-
tutions enjoy certain competitive benefits including global access to 
credit. 

At any point in time, the systemic importance of an individual 
firm depends on a wide range of factors. Size is only one relevant 
consideration. The impact of a firm’s financial distress depends also 
on the degree to which it is interconnected, either receiving funding 
from, or providing funding to, other potentially systemically impor-
tant firms, as well as on whether it performs crucial services that 
cannot easily or quickly be executed by other financial institutions. 
In addition, the impact varies over time: the more fragile the over-
all financial backdrop and the condition of other financial institu-
tions, the more likely a given firm is to be judged systemically im-
portant. If the ability of the financial system to absorb adverse 
shocks is low, the threshold for systemic importance will more eas-
ily be reached. Judging whether a financial firm is systemically im-
portant is thus not a straightforward task, especially because a de-
termination must be based on an assessment of whether the firm’s 
failure would likely have systemic effects during a future stress 
event, the precise parameters of which cannot be fully known. 

I am confident that the Federal Reserve is well positioned both 
to identify systemically important firms and to supervise them. We 
look forward to working with Congress and the Administration to 
enact meaningful regulatory reform that will strengthen the finan-



66 

cial system and reduce both the probability and severity of future 
crises. 
Q.14. Given your concerns about opening monetary policy to GAO 
review, what monetary policy information, specifically, do you not 
want in the hands of the public? 
A.14. The Federal Reserve believes that a substantial degree of 
transparency in monetary policymaking is appropriate and has ini-
tiated numerous measures to increase its transparency. In addition 
to a policy announcement made at the conclusion of each FOMC 
meeting, the Federal Reserve releases detailed minutes of each 
FOMC meeting 3 weeks after the conclusion of the meeting. These 
minutes provide a great deal of information about the range of top-
ics discussed and the views of meeting participants at each FOMC 
meeting. Regarding its liquidity programs, the Federal Reserve has 
provided a great deal of information regarding these programs on 
its public Web site at http://www.federalreserve.gov/ 
monetarypolicy/bst.htm. In addition, the Federal Reserve has initi-
ated a monthly report to Congress providing detailed information 
on the operations of its programs, types, and amounts of collateral 
accepted, and quarterly updates on Federal Reserve income and 
valuations of the Maiden Lane facilities. This information is also 
available on the Web site at http://www.federalreserve.gov/ 
monetarypolicy/bstlreportsresources.htm. 

The Federal Reserve believes that it should be as transparent as 
possible consistent with the effective conduct of the responsibilities 
with which it has been charged by the Congress. The Federal Re-
serve has noted its effectiveness in conducting monetary policy de-
pends critically on the confidentiality of its policy deliberations. It 
has also noted that the effectiveness of its tools to provide liquidity 
to the financial system and the economy depends importantly on 
the willingness of banks and other entities in sound financial con-
dition to use the Federal Reserve’s credit facilities when appro-
priate. That willingness is supported by assuring borrowers that 
their usage of credit facilities will be treated as confidential by the 
Federal Reserve. As a result of these considerations, the Federal 
Reserve believes that the release of detailed information regarding 
monetary policy deliberations or the names of firms borrowing from 
Federal Reserve facilities would not be in the public interest. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR CORKER 
FROM BEN S. BERNANKE 

Q.1. 13(3) Authority—By what key criteria will the Board of Gov-
ernors determine when the unusual and exigent circumstances that 
permitted the use of the Board’s extraordinary powers under sec-
tion 13(3) of the Federal Reserve Act are no longer present? (Not 
lots of criteria, but the top three. Follow-up: Did the Board’s Gen-
eral Counsel write a memo spelling out these powers? Would you 
share that analysis with the Committee? Are there any constraints 
on the Board’s discretion here? If so, what are they?) 
A.1. To authorize credit extensions to individuals, partnerships, or 
corporations under section 13(3) of the Federal Reserve Act, the 
Board must find that, among other things, ‘‘unusual and exigent 
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1 S. Rep. No. 102-167, at 203 (Sept. 19, 1991). The Board has already taken steps to terminate 
or scale back some of the extraordinary liquidity facilities that it has established, including sec-
tion 13(3) facilities. For example, the Board has decided not to extend the Money Market Inves-
tor Funding Facility when it expires in October 2009, and the Federal Reserve has reduced 
amounts offered under some of its liquidity facilities, such as the Term Securities Lending Facil-
ity. In making such determinations to date, and in making similar determinations in the future, 
the Board has and will likely continue to review a broad range of indicators of financial market 
conditions. These indicators include credit and liquidity spreads in financial markets, informa-
tion on trading and issuance volumes, measures of market volatility, assessments of the 
strength of individual financial institutions, and other measures. The Board’s focus will be on 
the capability of financial markets and institutions to support a sustained recovery in economic 
activity. 

circumstances’’ exist. These terms are not defined in the Act and 
are committed to the Board’s discretion. In exercising this discre-
tion, the Board must act reasonably. 

When it approved the establishment and extension of the various 
lending facilities under section 13(3) authority, the Board made de-
terminations that unusual and exigent circumstances existed based 
on its assessment that the condition of the financial markets pre-
sented severe risks to the integrity of the financial system and to 
prospects for economic growth. The approvals of lending programs 
for individual financial institutions were based on an assessment 
of the potential disruption associated with the disorderly collapse 
of the particular firm. The Board reached these conclusions after 
careful evaluation of all available economic and market data and 
advice of the Board’s General Counsel. The determinations are con-
sistent with the manner in which Congress intended the 13(3) au-
thority to be used. As noted in the Senate report on the 1991 
amendments to section 13(3), ‘‘with the increasing interdependence 
of our financial markets, it is essential that the Federal Reserve 
System have the authority and flexibility to respond promptly and 
effectively in unusual and exigent circumstances that might disrupt 
the financial system and markets.’’ 1 
Q.2. What are the key objectives of the Board’s various special fa-
cilities: How will we know if they have been successful? How will 
we know if they have failed? 
A.2. In general, the Federal Reserve has established special facili-
ties over the crisis for two purposes. The facilities that have been 
made available for multiple institutions (for example, the Term 
Auction Facility, the Primary Dealer Credit Facility, the Commer-
cial Paper Funding Facility, and the Term Asset-Backed Securities 
Loan Facility) are intended to support the extension of credit to 
households and firms and thus contribute to a reduction in finan-
cial strains and to foster a resumption of economic growth. These 
programs seem to have been helpful in addressing strains in finan-
cial markets. Financial data including various risk spreads and in-
dicators of market functioning as well as anecdotal reports from 
market participants have indicated that strains in financial mar-
kets have eased substantially in recent months, and particularly so 
in those markets in which the Federal Reserve has provided liquid-
ity support. Although it is too early to say whether the improve-
ment in financial conditions will be sufficient to support a sus-
tained pickup in economic growth, economic activity appears to be 
leveling out, and the prospects for a resumption of economic growth 
over coming quarters have improved. Other facilities—for example, 
those related to the difficulties of Bear Stearns and AIG—were es-
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tablished to prevent the disorderly failure of large, systemically im-
portant nonbank financial institutions and thus avoid an exacer-
bation of financial strains during a period when financial stress 
was already intense. By successfully achieving this objective, these 
actions helped prevent further harm to the U.S. economy. 
Q.3.a. On commercial real estate—What are the expectations/ 
benchmarks with the TALF facility? Will it be sufficient and timely 
enough in facilitating private lending/investing, or are you consid-
ering other programs? 
A.3.a. The TALF program has allocated $100 billion to fund loans 
with up to 5 years maturity, including loans backed by newly 
issued commercial mortgage-backed securities (CMBS). We believe 
that this amount, especially if coupled with a modest revival of the 
new-issue CMBS market later next year, should be sufficient to 
allow creditworthy borrowers with maturing loans currently in 
CMBS pools to refinance. The Federal Reserve and the Treasury 
have recently indicated that at this time they do not anticipate 
adding additional collateral types to the TALF facility. 
Q.3.b. Given the lag time needed to get securitized lending going 
(4 months), how do you handle the reality (as expressed by market 
experts and participants) that the markets need to know NOW (not 
‘‘year-end’’) whether the program will be extended in order to see 
any usefulness in the next several months? 
A.3.b. Because of the long lead time required to assemble CMBS, 
and because the market for newly issued CMBS appears likely to 
remain impaired for some time, the Federal Reserve and the Treas-
ury announced on August 17, 2009, that TALF loans against newly 
issued CMBS will be available through June 30, 2010. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR KYL 
FROM BEN S. BERNANKE 

Q.1. As I recall at the Republican Policy Lunch a few weeks ago 
you acknowledged that some or the regional offices of Federal bank 
regulators may be too strict in their examinations and may have 
inadvertently discouraged some institutions from making certain 
loans that would otherwise be viable. 

Have you been able to make any progress in addressing this 
problem? 
A.1. In response to your concerns that actions of our examiners 
may be inadvertently discouraging bank lending, it is important to 
remember that the role of the examiner is to promote safety and 
soundness at financial institutions. To ensure a balanced approach 
in our supervisory activities, we have reminded our examiners not 
to discourage bank lending to creditworthy borrowers. In this envi-
ronment, we are aware that lenders have been tightening credit 
standards and terms on many classes of loans. There are a number 
of factors involved in this, including the continued deterioration in 
residential and commercial real estate values and the current eco-
nomic environment, as well as the desire of some depository insti-
tutions to strengthen their balance sheets. 

To ensure that regulatory policies and actions do not inadvert-
ently curtail the availability of credit to sound borrowers, the Fed-
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1 ‘‘Interagency Policy Statement on the Review and Classification of Commercial Real Estate 
Loans’’, (November 1991); www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/srletters/1991/SR9124.htm. 

2 ‘‘Interagency Statement on Meeting the Needs of Creditworthy Borrowers’’, (November 
2008); www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/bcreg/20081112a.htm. 

eral Reserve has long-standing policies in place to support sound 
bank lending and the credit intermediation process. Guidance, 
which has been in place since 1991, specifically instructs examiners 
to ensure that regulatory policies and actions do not inadvertently 
curtail the availability of credit to sound borrowers. 1 The 1991 
guidance also states that examiners are to ensure that supervisory 
personnel are reviewing loans in a consistent, prudent, and bal-
anced fashion and emphasizes achieving an appropriate balance be-
tween credit availability and safety and soundness. 

As part of our effort to help stimulate appropriate bank lending, 
the Federal Reserve and the other Federal banking agencies issued 
a statement in November 2008 reinforcing the longstanding guid-
ance encouraging banks to meet the needs of creditworthy bor-
rowers. 2 The guidance was issued to encourage bank lending in a 
manner consistent with safety and soundness, specifically by tak-
ing a balanced approach in assessing borrowers’ ability to repay 
and making realistic assessments of collateral valuations. 
Q.2. If so, how is the Federal Reserve facilitating coordination 
among the regional offices of our regulators to ensure standards 
are applied in a way that protects the safety and soundness of the 
banking system without discouraging viable lending? 
A.2. Federal Reserve Board staff has consistently reminded field 
examiners of the November guidance and the importance of ensur-
ing access to loans by creditworthy borrowers. Across the Federal 
Reserve System, we have implemented training and outreach to 
underscore these intentions. We have prepared and delivered tar-
geted Commercial Real Estate training across the System in 2008, 
and continue to emphasize achieving an appropriate balance be-
tween credit availability and safety and soundness during our 
weekly conference calls with examiners across the regional offices 
in the System. Weekly calls are also held among senior manage-
ment in supervision to discuss issues on credit availability to help 
ensure examiners are not discouraging viable safe and sound lend-
ing. Additional outreach and discussions occur as specific cases 
arise and as we participate in conferences and meetings with var-
ious industry participants, examiners, and other regulators. 
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